

PNNL-32310

Cost Efficiency of Environmental DNA as Compared to Conventional Methods for Biodiversity Monitoring Purposes at Marine Energy Sites

November 2021

Michelle Fu Lenaïg Hemery Nichole Sather



Prepared for the U.S. Department of Energy under Contract DE-AC05-76RL01830

DISCLAIMER

This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government nor any agency thereof, nor Battelle Memorial Institute, nor any of their employees, makes **any warranty, express or implied, or assumes any legal liability or responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represents that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government or any agency thereof, or Battelle Memorial Institute. The views and opinions of authors expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government or any agency thereof.**

PACIFIC NORTHWEST NATIONAL LABORATORY operated by BATTELLE for the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY under Contract DE-AC05-76RL01830

Printed in the United States of America

Available to DOE and DOE contractors from the Office of Scientific and Technical Information, P.O. Box 62, Oak Ridge, TN 37831-0062; ph: (865) 576-8401 fax: (865) 576-5728 email: <u>reports@adonis.osti.gov</u>

Available to the public from the National Technical Information Service 5301 Shawnee Rd., Alexandria, VA 22312 ph: (800) 553-NTIS (6847) email: orders@ntis.gov <<u>https://www.ntis.gov/about</u>> Online ordering: <u>http://www.ntis.gov</u>

Cost Efficiency of Environmental DNA as Compared to Conventional Methods for Biodiversity Monitoring Purposes at Marine Energy Sites

November 2021

Michelle Fu Lenaïg Hemery Nichole Sather

Prepared for the U.S. Department of Energy under Contract DE-AC05-76RL01830

Pacific Northwest National Laboratory Richland, Washington 99354

Summary

The installation of marine energy systems may affect marine environments, and by extension, marine fish communities. Therefore, biomonitoring is an integral part of assessing impacts on species. Environmental DNA (eDNA) provides a noninvasive alternative to conventional monitoring surveys and the possibility of a more accurate assessment of species richness. Yet, its cost efficiency compared to traditional methods of monitoring is relatively unknown, especially when applied to monitoring around tidal, wave, and offshore wind energy installations.

For this study, 202 peer-reviewed journal articles were dissected to inventory the diversity of supplies used for collecting and processing eDNA samples and to compile the average cost of eDNA surveys. Information collected included the type, volume, and brand of containers used in sampling; material, size, and brand of filters; and extraction methods. Cost information was gathered for the most common supplies, and a total cost was estimated for a hypothetical eDNA survey in Sequim Bay, WA, to compare with traditional methods of surveying such as beach seining and scuba surveys.

The results showed a higher-than-expected diversity of supplies to collect and process eDNA samples. The most common supplies were 1 L Nalgene bottles at an average cost of 7.96 USD for collecting samples, 0.45 µm glass fiber Merck Millipore filters at an average cost of 1.51 USD for filtering samples, and the Qiagen DNeasy Blood and Tissue kit at 3.54 USD per sample for extracting DNA. When compared to beach seine and scuba surveys, eDNA surveys undertaken by senior researchers are less expensive for both initial surveys with all new materials as well as for follow-up surveys reusing some of the supplies. However, when surveys are done solely by students, eDNA surveys are more expensive than scuba surveys when no prior supplies are available and more than both beach seine and scuba surveys for follow-up surveys reusing supplies.

In a professional sphere, where surveys are less often conducted by teams of students only, eDNA surveys are an effective and less-costly alternative to conventional methods. We anticipate that the development and refinement of eDNA methodology will continue to decrease surveying costs.

Acknowledgments

This work was funded by the Department of Energy Water Power Technologies Office (WPTO) as a Marine Seedling project. In addition, Michelle Fu's experience at Pacific Northwest National Laboratory was supported by the Under-Represented Minority Internship program through WPTO. We thank Dana McCoskey, Tony Chiang, and Owen Leiser for their helpful reviews and comments. Catherine Himes provided technical editing.

Contents

Summa	ary			ii		
Acknow	wledgm	ents		iii		
Conter	nts			iv		
1.0	Introdu	ction		1		
2.0	Methods4					
	2.1	Literatu	re Review	4		
		2.1.1	Sources of Literature	4		
		2.1.2	Extraction of Data from Literature	4		
2.2 Cost Review						
	2.3 Cost Comparison with Conventional Survey Methods					
3.0	Results7					
	3.1 Literature and Cost Reviews					
		3.1.1	Sampling	7		
		3.1.2	Filtering			
		3.1.3	Extraction			
	3.2	Cost Co	omparison with Conventional Methods			
4.0	Discussion18					
5.0	References					
6.0	Supplementary Material					

Figures

Figure 1. Comparison of eDNA surveys with other noninvasive survey methods and established capture methods	2
Figure 2. Proportions of methods of deployment.	7
Figure 3. Proportions of types of collection methods.	8
Figure 4. Proportions of sampling volumes	9
Figure 5. Average sampling costs (USD) of types of collection methods per liter	10
Figure 6. Proportions of filter pore sizes	11
Figure 7. Proportions of filter types.	11
Figure 8. Proportion of filter brands	12
Figure 9. Average cost of filter by pore size	12
Figure 10. Proportions of DNA extraction methods.	13
Figure 11. Cost of each extraction kit model	14
Figure 12. Cost comparison of eDNA, beach seine, and scuba surveys undertaken by teams of students or senior researchers with all new supplies (indicated by the darker colors), as well as follow-up surveys that would reuse part of the supplies (lighter colors).	17

Tables

Table 1. Information extracted from the literature.	5
Table 2. Materials used for each type of survey	6
Table 3. Methods of deployment	7
Table 4. Types of collection methods	9
Table 5. Volumes used in sampling	9
Table 6. Pore sizes of filters.	11
Table 7. Types of filters.	11
Table 8. Filter brands	12
Table 9. List of kits for DNA extraction	13
Table 10. Cost (in USD) of a hypothetical eDNA survey carried out by a team of either two students or two senior researchers	15
Table 11. Cost (in USD) of a hypothetical beach seine survey carried out by a team of either four students or four senior researchers.	15
Table 12. Cost (in USD) of a hypothetical scuba diver video transect survey carried out by a team of either three students or three senior researchers	16

1.0 Introduction

The health of our marine systems dictates the quality of many integral ecosystem services such as fishing and tourism (Pimm et al., 2014). Biodiversity indicators are often used as proxies for the health of an ecosystem (Helfman, 2007). Therefore, precise and efficient monitoring of aquatic biodiversity is essential for ecosystem management and the sustainable use of marine resources, as well as ecological conservation. Traditional monitoring methods for aquatic biodiversity are often invasive and ecologically destructive (e.g., trawls) or demand considerable manpower and resources (Bayley and Peterson, 2001; Jones, 1992). Furthermore, given the vast spatial scale of aquatic habitats such as oceans, accurate assessments of aggregate biodiversity are virtually impossible.

Marine energy is generated through harnessing hydrokinetic energy from ocean currents, tides, or wave motion using various turbines and energy converters. The energy is cleaner than conventional fossil fuel energy sources. Deployments have already occurred in the United States (U.S.), such as a turbine in the tidal strait of Long Island Sound in New York (Roosevelt Island Tidal Energy), an instream river turbine to power a remote Alaskan community (RivGen), and various technology tests at the Wave Energy Test Site in Hawaii and at the PacWave North Test Site in Newport, OR. Despite these deployments, the potential effects of the installation and operation of marine energy devices on marine ecosystems is not yet fully understood. According to the 2020 State of the Science Report by Ocean Energy Systems – Environmental (Copping and Hemery, 2020), marine energy deployments can affect marine ecosystems in the following ways: the production of underwater noise that could harm hearing abilities of marine mammals and fish, the emission of electromagnetic fields by export cables, the risk of animal collision with moving turbine blades, changes in water guality and other oceanographic systems. changes in benthic and pelagic habitats, and the risk of marine animals getting entangled in mooring lines. However, marine energy projects with single devices or small numbers of devices are unlikely to cause harm to marine animals, to significantly alter habitats on the seafloor or in the water column, or to modify oceanographic processes (Copping and Hemery, 2020; Copping et al., 2020). Ultimately, however, the report often cites the need for further monitoring actions to gauge possible deleterious effects.

Environmental DNA (or eDNA) metabarcoding consists of using discarded genetic material in the form of scales, skin, blood, etc. to simultaneously determine a broad range of taxonomic groups in an ecosystem (Rees et al., 2014). eDNA surveys broadly consist of three steps: sampling, filtering, and extracting DNA. Sampling is done by collecting an environmental sample (e.g., water) using a container (such as a vial or bottle). Sampling can be performed in a variety of environments, such as but not limited to lakes, streams, marine environments, coral reefs, off a pier, from a boat, etc. The collected water is filtered to concentrate the biological material. Lastly, the DNA present in the biological materials is extracted using extraction kits.

eDNA could provide an alternative approach to conventional survey methods for monitoring aquatic biodiversity. Indeed, previous studies indicate that eDNA provides a higher resolution for detecting species than conventional methods such as dip netting (Ruso et al., 2019) and electrofishing (McColl-Gausden et al., 2020). Furthermore, as shown in Figure 1, eDNA outperforms traditional sampling methods in terms of non-invasiveness and decreased dependence on taxonomic expertise while simultaneously increasing sensitivity to species detection (Pikitch et al., 2018). Indeed, a study using volunteers to collect eDNA samples to assess the presence of great-crested newts yielded a 99.3% detection rate, higher than rates found through traditional bottle traps (Biggs et al., 2015). Both studies by Biggs et al. (2015) and

Pikitch et al. (2018) conclude that eDNA surveying is less expensive than traditional surveying, with Figure 1 showing that eDNA surveying provides the best cost efficiency in terms of labor as well as operation.

How eDNA outperforms other methods

Comparison of the effectiveness, safety, and feasibility of eDNA methods, other noninvasive methods (such as underwater visual survey line transects), and traditional sampling methods involving capture of organisms (such as bottom trawls or longlines), based on the author's assessment. eDNA performs other methods for most attributes, except those that are not discoverable through genetic analysis. The scores reflect current rankings; rankings for eDNA are expected to improve as the method develops. See supplementary materials.

Attribute	oDNA	Other	Established
Effectiveness	CDNA	noninvasive	capture method
Detect species presence			••
Assess species range distribution			• •
Assess species trends in abundance	• •	• •	• •
Estimate species abundance	•		• •
Assess associated ecological community (biodiversity)	000		••
Determine individual attributes (size, age, sex, diet composition)	•	• •	
Assess biological/ecological attributes over time (tag and live release of individuals)	•	••	•••
Safety			
Prevent injury or mortality of individuals sampled			
Prevent injury or mortality of nontarget species			•
Prevent damage to important habitat			•
Feasibility			
Degree of expertise (taxonomic) needed to conduct sampling			
Labor and time required to sample	000		
Expense of sampling platform and its operation			•
Cost of sample processing		• •	•
	Least	Moderate	Best

Figure 1. Comparison of eDNA surveys with other noninvasive survey methods and established capture methods (Pikitch et al., 2018).

Two common conventional monitoring methods are beach seine surveying and visual surveys conducted by scuba divers. Beach seine surveying involves deploying a net at a coastal site to trap fish. Once collected, the fish are placed into buckets where researchers identify the organisms to the lowest taxonomic level possible by staff with advance training and expertise in species identification. Beach seine surveys can only be undertaken in favorable conditions; that is, when currents and wave conditions support effective and safe deployment and retrieval of the net. Beach seine surveys have, in the past, found comparable diversity when compared to eDNA surveys; however, beach seine surveys take substantial time to set up compared to eDNA surveys, which mainly consist of collecting water samples (Shelton et al., 2019). Furthermore, beach seine surveys have documented limitations, such as smaller and faster species evading capture, as well as how the short duration of sampling provides a limited snapshot of community assemblages (Bayley and Herendeen, 2000).

Scuba surveying is a type of visual survey where scuba divers identify and count the organisms that they can see while swimming along a transect. Similarly, scuba surveys, and visual surveys methods as a whole, either perform on-par or worse than eDNA surveying while taking considerably more manpower and resources, as well as being limited to favorable conditions such as low wave intensity and high visibility (Fernandez et al., 2020). Like beach seine surveys, trained and experienced staff are necessary to identify species to the lowest taxonomic level of footage recorded by scuba divers. Scuba surveys are also limited in spatiotemporal

scale because there is a physical limit to the distance that can be covered by scuba divers. eDNA can overcomes the issues presented by beach seine and scuba surveys because eDNA sampling does not have the same limitations. In addition, because the biological material needed for eDNA analysis remains in the water for some time, the spatiotemporal scale of eDNA sampling is larger and more indicative of the ecosystem assemblage present (Beng and Corleet, 2020).

As shown above, several studies have compared the efficacy of eDNA over traditional survey methods. Yet, there has been little research that compares the cost of carrying out eDNA surveys vs. beach seine and scuba surveys. Assessment of whether eDNA surveys are more or less costly than traditional survey methods would help entities assigned with surveying and monitoring potential effects of marine energy projects on local biodiversity decide which methodology would be best for their project. Thus, the intent of our study was to thoroughly assess the cost of carrying out an eDNA survey, then compare that cost to two common traditional surveying methods (beach seine and scuba surveys). We conducted a literature review of eDNA surveys in aquatic environments, documented the most common supplies used in the three initial steps associated with eDNA surveys (i.e., sampling, filtering, and extraction), and identified the cost of these supplies. To compare the total costs of undertaking eDNA, beach seine, and scuba surveys, we set up hypothetical fish surveys in Sequim Bay, WA, and listed all the costs associated with these surveys.

2.0 Methods

The cost analysis was carried out in three successive phases: (1) a thorough literature review to compile an exhaustive list of supplies used for eDNA surveys; (2) an assessment of the cost of each supply; and (3) a cost comparison of a hypothetical eDNA fish survey with two hypothetical fish surveys using conventional methods

2.1 Literature Review

The goal of this literature review was to gather a representative sample of journal articles describing eDNA surveys in freshwater and marine environments.

2.1.1 Sources of Literature

Peer-reviewed articles detailing eDNA surveys in marine and riverine ecosystems were selected from generalist scientific journals, such as *PLoS ONE* and *Scientific Reports*, and additional articles were derived from online searches in knowledge bases. To conduct a thorough search of relevant scholarly articles, several keywords were used across the academic search engines Web of Science, Google Scholar, and Wileyplus. Keyword combinations included: "environmental DNA", "environmental DNA + freshwater", "environmental DNA + marine" and "environmental DNA + aquatic". All searches were repeated using "eDNA" instead of "environmental DNA". Furthermore, all articles from the 12 issues of the open-access journal *Environmental DNA* available as of July 2021 were also evaluated because of the journal's direct interest in the field. Only studies assessing biodiversity in aquatic environments (e.g., streams, lakes, pelagic environments, coastal environments, coral reefs, etc.) were retained. All scholarly articles that included a description of the methodology used in eDNA surveying were also included in the analysis.

2.1.2 Extraction of Data from Literature

Once the relevant literature was identified, 11 categories were created to organize the information extracted from each article (Table 1). For the purpose of this review, eDNA surveys were broken down into three general steps: sampling, filtering, and extraction. While some categories were created for identification purposes and only contained metadata (such as the name of a paper or citation), those that were used for analyzing the cost of the eDNA process contained data related to supplies necessary for the sampling (e.g., deployment method, type of container), filtering (such as filter type and pore size), and extraction steps.

After the information was extracted from the literature, entries were sorted to compile a list of supplies as exhaustive as the data allowed, and proportions were calculated to identify the most commonly used methods and supplies.

Category		Description
Metadata	PDF name	Name of the document for internal purpose
	Citation	Journal citation with author names, article title, and publication information
Sampling	Deployment method	Whether sampling was conducted on the shore, with a boat, or by some other method of reaching the sampling site
	Type of container	The brand and type of sampling container used, as well as the volume of the container
	Reused supply	Whether the sampling containers and other supplies were used for multiple sampling events or not
Filtering	Filter brand	The brand of the filter
	Type of filter	The material of filter used (cellulose nitrate, etc.)
	Peristaltic pump	Whether peristaltic pumps were used to pump water directly through a filter or not
	Filter size (mm)	The overall size of each filter
	Pore size (µm)	The pore size of each filter
Extraction	Extraction kit	The DNA extraction method used

Table 1. Information extracted from the literature.

2.2 Cost Review

Cost was researched for each supply identified in the literature review. This step included type and brand of containers for the sampling category, type (i.e., material, filter size, and pore size) and brand of filters for the filtering category, and extraction kits for the extraction category. Several sources were used to search for supply cost to compute an average cost when possible, including manufacturer websites (e.g., Masterflex, Qiagen), laboratory supply providers (e.g., Millipore Sigma, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Thomas Scientific), or nonspecialized websites (e.g., Amazon). Supplies had to be omitted from the analysis when their cost was not publicly available, or if the item was no longer in production. Several items (e.g., sampling bottles, filter cups) are sold in large quantities, and a cost per unit was obtained from averaging across packs of various sizes. The average cost for the most common supply was identified for each category. Some supplies, such as water samplers and collection bottles, can be reused multiple times as long as steps are taken to avoid contamination between samples (e.g., sterilization), which decreases the overall cost. Whether containers were being reused or discarded between sampling events was noted for each study.

2.3 Cost Comparison with Conventional Survey Methods

To compare the costs of surveying marine organisms using either eDNA methods, a beach seine, or scuba diver video transects, a hypothetical case study was designed to survey fish communities in the nearshore habitat of Sequim Bay, WA, where no such direct and standardized comparison has been undertaken between the three methods yet. Sampling conditions in Sequim Bay can be challenging for scuba divers, with some areas of strong current and, in the spring and summer, heavy phytoplankton blooms that drastically decrease visibility, thus hindering visual surveys by divers. Furthermore, Sequim Bay is surrounded by high, unstable bluffs and a narrow shoreline, which makes sampling with a seine challenging at some locations and during high tidal conditions. Using eDNA for fish surveys provides an alternative to beach seine or scuba surveys in this area.

The hypothetical surveys assumed four sites where data were collected over the course of a single day during daylight hours. The eDNA survey considered two staff (one boat operator and one water sampler), the scuba survey included three staff (one boat operator and two scuba divers), and the beach seine survey included four staff (one boat operator and three field biologists to deploy the seine and process the catch). Parameters considered were cost of supplies and labor costs to obtain necessary environmental permits, collect data in the field, and process and analyze field-collected data (including by potential subcontractors). The data processing and analyzing portion only included steps to convert raw, field-collected data (with quality control checks) and did not include statistical analyses. Labor costs incurred to projects (i.e., including overhead and other related costs) were calculated based on a nationwide average of undergraduate student hourly rate (\$20/hour) and a senior researcher hourly rate (\$150/hour).

Supplies considered for each type of the hypothetical survey are outlined in Table 2. The supply list for the eDNA survey was compiled from the literature review by selecting the most commonly used item for each supply category. Cost of eDNA supplies were identified during the cost review step. Supply list and cost for the hypothetical beach seine and scuba surveys were provided by subject matter experts.

Beach Seine Survey	Scuba Survey	eDNA Survey
Bucket	Transect tape	Sampling container
Bucket aerator	Underwater video camera	Filter
Aquarium net	Air tank fill	Extraction/sequencing
Measuring board	Permitting labor cost	Permitting labor cost
Beach seine	Sampling labor cost	Sampling labor cost
Permitting labor cost	Video review labor cost	Filtering labor cost
Permit fees		
Sampling labor cost		
Data processing labor cost		

Table 2. Materials used for each type of survey.

In this cost comparison, it was assumed that the divers and beach seiners provided their own gear (e.g., waders, boots, dry suits), so this cost was not factored into the analysis. In addition, costs associated with vessel use and operation (moorage, maintenance, gasoline) were not included.

3.0 Results

We evaluated the cost differences between hypothetical eDNA, beach seine, and scuba surveys. We first identified the cost of most common supplies and methods used for each step of eDNA surveying (i.e., sampling, filtering, and extraction), then compared this cost to those of conducting beach seine and scuba surveys.

3.1 Literature and Cost Reviews

A total of 202 scholarly articles was found, published between 2010 and 2021 in 50 different journals (Supplementary Material 1). The literature consisted of studies carried out on all continents except Antarctica and Africa. A range of aquatic ecosystems were surveyed—freshwater systems from lakes to streams, and saltwater environments from marshes to the open ocean and deep-sea ecosystems. Target species in these studies included amphibians, mammals, fish, coral, and other invertebrates.

While some articles did not provide much detail regarding the methods and supplies used for the sampling, filtering, and/or extraction steps, others thoroughly described their methods, and some used different items for conducting the same steps of their experiment. For example, the literature review of 202 articles found 221 entries for the sampling container type. Some articles merely described the methodologies of eDNA surveying and did not focus on a description of the actual experiment. This resulted in less entries; for example, there were 188 entries for the filter type. Furthermore, because some supplies (such as outdated water samplers) may not be available for purchase, these were also excluded from our analysis.

3.1.1 Sampling

The literature review identified three deployment methods for collecting eDNA water samples: boat, shore, and paddleboard sampling (Figure 2, Table 3). 35 studies (17%) did not mention any deployment method. Sampling using a boat and without using a boat (sampling from shore) were equally prevalent in the literature (85 studies each, 41%).



Table 3. Methods of deployment. Counts denote the number of studies reviewed that reported using the corresponding deployment type.

Method of Deployment		Count
Boat	85	
Shore	85	
Paddleboard	1	
N/A	36	

As shown in Figure 3, the most common water collection method was with a bottle of an unspecified brand, with a total of 49 articles (23.8%) mentioning sampling with this method. The second most common method of sampling was with a container of an unspecified brand (12.6%). The third most common method of collection, a Nalgene bottle (12.1%), was used to determine the cost of the most commonly used sampling container. Table 4 provides the full list of collection methods identified in the literature review.



Figure 3. Proportions of types of collection methods.

Nalgene bottles come in different volumes, and determining the most common volume was important because prices vary widely. The most common volume used for sampling was 1 L, which was used in 75 of the studies (Figure 4, Table 5).

Type of container	Count	Type of container	Count
Bottle	49	Siphon	1
Bottle – Corning	3	Suction Sampler	1
Bottle – EPI Plastics	2	Syringe	5
Bottle – Nalgene	25	Syringe – Livingstone International	1
Bottle – VWR	1	Tube	2
Bucket	7	Veggerby eDNA Sampler	1
Centrifuge Tube	1	Vial	1
Container	26	Water Sampler	1
Container – Kartell	1	Water Sampler – Friedinger	2
Cubitainer – Hedwin	2	Water Sampler – General Oceanics	1
Cup	2	Water Sampler – KC Denmark	1
Falcon Tube	4	Water Sampler – Kemmerer	1
Ladle	2	Water Sampler – NIOZ	1
n/a	12	Water Sampler – Niskin	22
None (pumped directly)	15	Water Sampler – Ruttner	1
Pipette	1	Water Sampler – Van-Dorn	5
Pipette – Greiner Bio-One	1	Water Sampler – Whirl-Pak Bag	5

Table 4. Types of collection methods. Counts denote the number of studies reviewed that reported using the corresponding type of collection method.



Figure 4. Proportions of sampling volumes.

Volume (L)	Count	Volume (L)	Count
0.01	1	2	21
0.015	4	3	5
0.025	1	4	6
0.05	8	5	10
0.1	1	7	1
0.18	1	10	4
0.2	1	12	1
0.25	10	15	1
0.4	4	20	4
0.5	16	30	2
0.75	1	40	1
1	75	60	1
1.5	3	150	1

1

1.7

Table 5. Volumes used in sampling.

28

n/a

Figure 5 reports the costs pertaining to sampling 1 L of water using different brands and types of sampling containers. For sampling methods that did not come in the 1 L size, the cost of the container was converted to a 1 L unit; for example, the cost of a 4 L container would be divided by 4 to get the price of a 1 L sample. Some sampling methods and containers noted in the literature review were not included in this analysis because prices were not publicly available. Also not included were methods of collection that, when scaled to 1 L, resulted in excessively expensive prices (for example, a 1 mL pipette is around 1 USD—converting this price to the 1 L equivalent would result in 1,000 USD). As shown in Figure 5, all bottles are close in price regardless of brand, with more specialized sampling containers such as ladles and centrifuge tubes exhibiting a higher average cost. The average cost of a 1 L Nalgene bottle was 7.96 USD, higher than a 1 L Corning bottle but cheaper than a 1 L VWR bottle (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Average sampling costs (USD) of types of collection methods per liter.

3.1.2 Filtering

To determine the most common filter used, we identified (1) the most common pore size of the filter, (2) the material/type of the filter, and (3) the brand of filter used. Filters are available with pore sizes ranging from 0.1 μ m to 20 μ m. The most common filter pore size was found to be 0.45 μ m, used in 35% of the studies (Figure 6, Table 6). Filters can be made of cellulose acetate, cellulose nitrate, glass fiber, polyethersulfone, and many other materials (Figure 7). The most common type of filter used was a glass fiber filter (used in 25% of the studies), although cellulose nitrate filters were also commonly used (24%; Figure 7, Table 7). The most common filter brand was Merck Millipore filters, used in 36% of the studies (Figure 8, Table 8). We found that the most common type of filter was the 0.45 μ m glass fiber Merck Millipore filter.

PNNL-32310



Figure 6. Proportions of filter pore sizes.



Figure 7. Proportions of filter types.

Table 6. Pore sizes of filters. Counts denote
the number of studies reviewed that
reported using the corresponding
filter pore size.

Pore Size	Count	Pore Size	Count
0.1	1	1.5	7
0.2	11	1.6	1
0.22	34	2	5
0.4	1	3	4
0.44	1	5	4
0.45	65	10	1
0.7	15	12	1
0.8	2	20	1
1	9	30	1
1.2	18	100	1

Table 7. Types of filters. Counts denote the
number of studies reviewed that
reported using the corresponding
filter type.

Filter Type	Count	Filter Type	Count
Cellulose acetate	4	Hydrophilic polyvinylidene fluoride filter	4
Cellulose	3	Mixed cellulose ester	10
Cellulose nitrate	39	Nylon filter	9
Cross-flow filtration	3	Polycarbonate filter	7
Capsule	3	Polyethersulfone filter	18
Durapore	2	Sterivex	18
Glass fiber filter	40	Supor membrane filter	1



Figure 8. Proportion of filter brands.

filter brand.							
Brand of Filter	Count	Brand of Filter	Count				
Advantec	1	Sartorius	1				
Envirochek HV	1	Smith-Root	1				
GE Healthcare	10	Sterivex	2				
Macherey- Nagel	1	Sterlitech	1				
Merck Millipore	50	Thermo Fisher Scientific	6				
Microscience	1	Tisch Scientific	1				
Nalgene	6	VigiDNA	4				
Osmonics	1	VWR	1				
Pall	13	Waterra	1				
Whatman	39						

Table 8. Filter brands. Counts denote the

number of studies reviewed that

reported using the corresponding

The cost review showed that the 0.45 μ m pore size exhibited the largest range in cost of all the filter pore sizes. Overall, the average cost of a filter was 1.51 USD, with the upper bound of the cost being 4.46 USD and the lowest cost being 0.57 USD.



Figure 9. Average cost of filter by pore size. The upper bound represents the most expensive filter in each pore size, while the lower bound represents the least expensive.

3.1.3 Extraction

Fifteen different methods of DNA extraction were identified through the literature review, and most of them included extraction kits from various brands and targeted different types of tissue or organisms (Figure 10, Table 9). The most common extraction kit used was the Qiagen DNeasy Blood and Tissue kit. Extraction kits are typically sold in large quantities (e.g., 50, 100, or 250). Averaging over all available kit sizes, the cost of the Qiagen DNeasy Blood and Tissue kit was 3.54 USD per sample, half as much as the average cost of 7.41 USD (Figure 11).



Figure 10. Proportions of DNA extraction methods.

Table	9. List o	of kits	for D	NA	extractio	<mark>ո. Ը</mark>	ounts	denote	e the	number	of	studies	reviev	wed th	nat
	rep	orted	using	g the	corresp	ondi	ng ex	traction	n kit †	type.					

Type of Kit	Count	Type of Kit	Count
Accuprep Genomic DNA Extraction Kit	1	n/a	2
СТАВ	8	NucleoSpin Soil Kit	1
DNeasy Blood and Tissue Kit	89	NucleoSpin Tissue System	3
DNeasy Blood and Tissue Kit	23	Omega Biotek E.Z.N.A. Water Kit	1
DNeasy PowerMax Soil Kit	6	Phenol/Chloroform	17
E.Z.N.A. Tissue DNA Kit	2	Phenol/Chloroform (modified)	6
GeneMATRIXBio-Trace DNA Purification Kit	1	PowerSoil DNA Kit	20
gMAX Mini Genomic DNA Kit (IBI Scientific, Peosta, Iowa)	2	PowerWater DNA Isolation Kit	24
M1 Sample Prep Kit	1	Self	3
Mu-DNA	1	ZR-DuetTM DNA/RNA MiniPrep Kit Plus	2



Figure 11. Cost of each extraction kit model. The average cost of 7.41 USD is shown as the horizontal line across the graph.

3.2 Cost Comparison with Conventional Methods

The most common eDNA supplies and their costs were identified from the literature and cost reviews (see section 3.1) and used for the hypothetical eDNA survey in Sequim Bay. The time required for the sampling and filtering steps was estimated based on experience from subject matter experts. Labor hours for completing permitting requirements were estimated by consulting with environmental permitting experts. Due to the high cost of performing DNA extractions and sequencing in small laboratory facilities, the hypothetical survey assumed that these steps were conducted by a subcontractor charging 200 USD a sample. The cost of undertaking this hypothetical eDNA survey by teams of students (2,760 USD) and senior researchers (4,450 USD) is shown in Table 10. Because the sampling containers (e.g., Nalgene bottles) can be cleaned and sterilized between surveys, a follow-up survey would cost 2,665.40 USD for a team of students and 4,355.40 USD for a team of senior researchers.

			Student tean	า	Senior researcher team			
	Quantity	Cost per unit	Total initial cost	Total follow-up cost	Cost per unit	Total initial cost	Total follow-up cost	
Sampling container (1 L Nalgene bottle)	12	7.96	95.52	0	12	95.52	0	
Filter (0.45 µm glass fiber Merck Millipore)	12	0.45	5.4	5.4	12	5.4	5.4	
Extraction/sequencing (subcontractor)	12	200	2,400	2,400	12	2,400	2,400	
Sampling labor cost	4	20	80	80	4	600	600	
Filtering labor cost	6	20	120	120	6	900	900	
Permitting labor cost	3	20	60	60	3	450	450	
Total cost			2,760.92	2,665.4		4,450.92	4,355.40	

Table 10. Cost (in USD) of a hypothetical eDNA survey carried out by a team of either two students or two senior researchers.

Similarly, the cost of undertaking the hypothetical beach seine survey by a team of students (4,033 USD) and senior researchers (14,953 USD) is shown in Table 11. In both scenarios, the supplies (buckets, bucket aerator, aquarium net, measuring board, beach seine) can be reused, so only the labor and permit costs would be factored into follow-up surveys. These follow-up surveys would cost 1,800 USD and 12,720 USD for teams of students and senior researchers, respectively.

		Student team			Senior researcher team				
	Quantit y	Cost per unit	Total initial cost	Total follow-up cost	Cost per unit	Total initial cost	Total follow-up cost		
Bucket + lid	6	10	60	0	10	60	0		
Bucket aerator	6	8	48	0	8	48	0		
Aquarium net	1	20	20	0	20	20	0		
Permit fees	1	120	120	120	120	120	120		
Measuring board	3	35	105	0	35	105	0		
Beach seine	1	2,000	2,000	0	2,000	2,000	0		
Sampling labor cost	16	20	320	320	150	2,400	2,400		
Review labor cost	8	20	160	160	150	1,200	1,200		
Permitting labor cost	60	20	1,200	1,200	150	9,000	9,000		
Total cost			4,033	1,800		14,953	12,720		

Table 11. Cost (in USD) of a hypothetical beach seine survey carried out by a team of either four students or four senior researchers.

Table 12 displays the costs of undertaking the hypothetical scuba diver video transect survey by a team of students (2,740 USD) and senior researchers (11,580 USD). Follow-up surveys would reuse the transect tape and underwater video camera but would require new air tank fills for

divers. Therefore, the cost of follow-up surveys is 1,480 USD and 10,320 USD for teams of students and senior researchers, respectively.

			Student team		Senior researcher team				
	Quantity	Cost per unit	Total initial cost	Total follow-up cost	Cost per unit	Total initial cost	Total follow-up cost		
Transect tape	1	60	60	0	60	60	0		
Underwater video camera	1	1,200	1,200	0	1,200	1,200	0		
Air tank fill	8	15	120	120	15	120	120		
Sampling labor cost	36	20	720	720	150	5,400	5,400		
Review labor cost	24	20	480	480	150	3,600	3,600		
Permitting labor cost	8	20	160	160	150	1,200	1,200		
Total Cost			2,740	1,480		11,580	10,320		

Table 12	Cost (in USI	of a hypothetica	al scuba div	ver video	transect s	survey c	arried (out by a	а
	team of eithe	er three students	or three sei	nior resea	rchers.				

Overall, the cost of surveys done without prior material as well as follow-up surveys in Figure 12. When it comes to students conducting the surveys, initial eDNA and scuba surveys presented very similar costs, but scuba was the least expensive follow-up survey. For both scenarios, beach seine and scuba surveys carried out by senior researchers were more expensive than those carried out by students. The difference was much smaller for eDNA surveys. For teams of senior researchers, eDNA surveys were less expensive than both beach seine surveys and scuba surveys by more than half.



Figure 12. Cost comparison of eDNA, beach seine, and scuba surveys undertaken by teams of students or senior researchers with all new supplies (indicated by the darker colors), as well as follow-up surveys that would reuse part of the supplies (lighter colors).

4.0 Discussion

The cost of eDNA surveys was determined through cost analysis of sampling, filtering, and extraction procedures observed in 202 peer-reviewed journal articles across 50 journals. A review of the literature revealed a diverse array of supplies and techniques; for example, 42 distinct sampling containers were identified. The diversity of supplies and techniques reflects the absence of a standardized procedure. This could be due to the relative novelty of the field but also to the fact that different aquatic environments require different sampling techniques to optimize the collection of eDNA genetic material, especially in the presence of high turbidity (Sanches and Schreier 2020).

A hurdle faced in carrying out this literature review was the absence or inconsistent documentation of materials and methods used in several studies. For example, 36 articles did not specify how sampling sites were accessed or what collection methods were deployed. Another 29 studies did not include the type of filter used. Knowing that the first four types of filters identified in this review (i.e., glass fiber, cellulose nitrate, polyethersulfone, and sterivex) are within 22 counts of one another, a greater identification of the filter type could tip the balance in any direction, which in turn would modify the costs of the filtering step and the overall eDNA hypothetical survey. Among suggested best practices for eDNA surveys, the research community would benefit from authors providing more detail in published studies on the specific types of materials and methods used.

The supply prices presented here are representative of extensive searches made at the time of writing this report; therefore, the availability and pricing may vary over time. In some instances, the brands or kinds of supplies listed in several studies were no longer available for purchase, or a price was unable to be ascertained. For example, bottles produced by EPI Plastics are only available to purchase through large orders via email, and thus a cost could not be established. Furthermore, several supplies (of the same brand and type) often exhibited a large range of costs due to many market options, as shown in the cost variance in Figure 9. Therefore, the results gained from this study should be a rough estimate of the costs associated with each surveying type and not taken as a concrete number. The same caution should also be applied to the hourly salary assigned to each staff group in the hypothetical surveys. Research teams are likely to be more diverse than represented in the hypothetical surveys, and the hourly rates may be higher or lower for different organizations and may change over time.

The cost comparison between the three hypothetical fish surveys revealed that eDNA surveys provide cost advantages over beach seine surveys and scuba surveys due to the high labor needs and associated costs of obtaining the necessary permits for beach seining (e.g., federal permit Section 10(a)(1)(A) of the Endangered Species Act, and state scientific collection permit) and for collecting and processing the data for both beach seine and scuba. Especially when upfront expenses are required to purchase the essential material for initial surveys, eDNA surveys are much cheaper than conventional methods. While the total costs decrease more significantly for beach seine and scuba follow-up surveys where some of the equipment can be reused, follow-up eDNA surveys still present a large cost saving over conventional methods due to the high labor costs of senior researchers. This substantial difference in cost makes eDNA surveys a sustainable option for biodiversity surveys.

While eDNA surveys may be the less costly choice for senior researchers, initial scuba surveys appear slightly cheaper than eDNA surveys if undertaken by teams of students. Follow-up scuba and beach seine surveys by teams of students are almost two times cheaper than eDNA surveys because of the few supplies being reused for follow-up eDNA surveys and the cost of

subcontracting eDNA sample processing (i.e., extraction, sequencing, and bioinformatics). However, this conclusion should be regarded conservatively because surveys done completely and only by students are rare given the specialization needed for both beach seine surveys and scuba surveys, especially to identify species. In general, research teams are not completely composed of students but a mix of junior to senior researchers, lab assistants, and students at various levels of education. A realistic cost would be somewhere between the lower bound (team of students) and upper bound (team of senior researchers).

The main drivers of the cost difference between the least expensive and most expensive methods are the labor needs, especially with high labor rates. The drastic difference in total cost exhibited is largely the result of the difference in labor hours between eDNA surveys and conventional surveys. In the hypothetical case studies, eDNA surveys required the least effort at 13 labor hours, followed by scuba surveys with 68 labor hours, and beach seine surveys with the greatest effort at 84 labor hours. This difference is mainly explained by the need to secure the required environmental permits for beach seine surveys and the longer time needed for scuba divers to collect and process the underwater videos. Because of its non-invasiveness (i.e., fish are not collected, only discarded genetic material), eDNA sampling does not require a lengthy environmental permitting process. Personnel needs for sampling also increase the total cost: in the hypothetical case studies, the eDNA surveys only required two staff members, compared to the four staff members necessary for beach seine surveying and the three divers needed for the scuba survey. As the cost per labor hour increases, the more drastic the difference becomes. Overall, eDNA surveys appear more cost-efficient than conventional methods for fish surveying.

As eDNA becomes more prevalent in detecting and monitoring aquatic biodiversity, it has been considered an effective, noninvasive, and cost-efficient alternative to conventional surveying methods such as beach seine and scuba surveys because it often provides higher resolution as well as detection over a larger spatiotemporal scale (Beng and Corleet, 2020; McColl-Gausden et al., 2020; Ruso et al., 2019). Compared to these methods, eDNA provides a serious cost advantage. Through our comparison of hypothetical eDNA, beach seine, and scuba surveys in Sequim Bay, we determined that eDNA is cheaper for initial surveys, where all supplies need to be purchased up-front. eDNA is potentially more expensive for follow-up surveys if carried out by teams of students, but drastically cheaper if conducted by teams of professionals. High energy environments, associated with marine energy deployments, are difficult to adequately sample using any survey method (Hemery et al. sub.). No survey technique is without caveats, and this analysis of eDNA methods and costs has provided insights into the economic viability of this approach for marine biodiversity surveys.

5.0 References

- Bayley, P.B., and Herendeen, R. (2000). The efficiency of a seine net. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society, 129*(4), 901 - 923. <u>10.1577/1548-</u> <u>8659(2000)129<0901:TEOASN>2.3.CO;2</u>
- Bayley, P. B., & Peterson, J.T. (2001). An approach to estimate probability of presence and richness of fish species. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, *130*(4), 620-633. https://doi.org/10.1577/1548-8659(2001)130<0620:AATEPO>2.0.CO;2
- Beng, K. & Corlett, R.T. (2020). Applications of environmental DNA (eDNA) in ecology and conservation: opportunities, challenges and prospects. *Biodiversity and Conservation, 29*, 2089 - 2121. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10531-020-01980-0</u>
- Biggs, J., Ewald, N., Valentini, A., Gaboriaud, C., Dejean, T., Griffiths, R.A., Foster, J., Wilkinson, J.W., Arnell, A., Brotherton, P., Williams, P. (2015). Using eDNA to develop a national citizen science-based monitoring programme for the great crested new (*Triturus cristatus*). *Biological Conservation*, 183(2015), 19-28. 10.1016/J.BIOCON.2014.11.029
- Copping, A.E. & Hemery, L.G., editors. 2020. *OES-Environmental 2020 State of the Science report: environmental effects of marine renewable energy development around the world.* Report for Ocean Energy Systems (OES). DOI: 10.2172/1632878.
- Copping, Andrea & Hemery, Lenaig & Overhus, Dorian & Garavelli, Lysel & Freeman, Mikaela & Whiting, Jonathan & Gorton, Alicia & Farr, Hayley & Rose, Deborah & Tugade, Levy. (2020). Potential environmental effects of marine renewable energy development-the state of the science. *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering. 8*. 10.3390/jmse8110879.
- Fernandez, A.P., Marques, V., Fopp, F., Juhel, J., Borrero-Perez, G.H., Cheutin, M.C., Dejean, T., Corredor, J., Acosta-Chaparro, A., Hocde, R., Eme, D., Maire, E., Spescha, M., Valentini, A., Manel, S., Mouillet, D., Albouy, C., Pellissier, L. (2020). Comparing environmental DNA metabarcoding and underwater visual census to monitor tropical reef fishes. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(1), 142 - 156. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/edn3.140</u>
- Helfman, G.S. (2007). Fish Conservation: A Guide to Understanding and Restoring Global Aquatic Biodiversity and Fishery Resources. Island Press.
- Hemery, L.G., Mackereth, K.F., Tugade, L.G. (sub.). What's in my toolkit? A review of technologies for assessing changes in habitats caused by marine energy development. *Journal of Marine Science and Engineering*, submitted.
- Jones, J.B. (1992). Environmental impact of trawling on the seabed: a review. *New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research*, *26*(1), 59-67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00288330.1992.9516500</u>
- McColl-Gausden, E.F., Weeks, A.R., Coleman, R.A., Robinson, K.L., Song, S., Raadik, T.A., Tingley, R. (2020). multispecies models reveal that eDNA metabarcoding is more sensitive than backpack electrofishing for conducting fish surveys in freshwater streams. *Molecular Ecology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.15644</u>

- Pikitch, E. (2018). A tool for finding rare marine species. *Science, 360*(6394), 1180 1182. <u>DOI:</u> <u>10.1126/science.aao3787</u>.
- Pimm, S.L., Jenkins, C.N., Abell, R., Brooks, T. M., Gittleman, J.L., Joppa, L. N., Raven, P.H., Roberts, C. M., Sexton, J.O. (2014). The biodiversity of species and their rates of extinction, distribution, and protection. *Science*, 344(6187). <u>10.1126/science.1246752</u>
- Rees, H.C., Maddison, B.C., Middleditch, D.J., Patmore, J.R.M., Gough, K.C. (2014). REVIEW: The detection of aquatic animal species using environmental DNA - a review of eDNA as a survey tool in ecology. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *51*(5), 1450 - 1459.
- Ruso, G.E., Morrissey, C.A., Hogan, N.S., Sheedy, C., Gallant, M.J., Jardine, T.D. (2019). Detecting amphibians in agricultural landscapes using environmental DNA reveals the importance of wetland condition. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 38*(12). <u>10.1002/etc.4598</u>
- Sanches, T.M. and Schreier, A.D. (2020). Optimizing an eDNA protocol for estuarine environments: Balancing sensitivity, cost and time. *PLOS ONE, 15*(5). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0233522
- Shelton, O.S., Kelly, R.P., O'Donnell, J.L., Park, L., Schwenke, P., Greene, C., Henderson, R.A., Beamer, E.M. (2019). Environmental DNA Provides quantitative estimates of a threatened salmon species. *Biological Conservation*, 237, 383 - 391. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.07.003</u>

6.0 Supplementary Material

Supplementary Material 1. List of peer-reviewed journal articles used in the literature review.

- Adrian-Kalchhauser, I. & Burkhardt-Holm, P. (2016). An eDNA Assay to Monitor a Globally Invasive Fish Species from Flowing Freshwater. *PLoS ONE 11*: e0147558. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0147558
- Afzali, S.F., Bourdages, H., Laporte, M., Merot, C., Normandeau, E., Audet, C., Bernatchez, L. (2020). Comparing environmental metabarcoding and trawling survey of demersal fish communities in the Gulf of St. Lawrence, Canada. Environmental DNA, 3(1), 22-42. https://doi.org/10.1002/edn3.111
- Akre, T.S., Parker, L.D., Ruther, E., Maldonado, J.E., Lemmon, L., McInerney, N.R. (2019). Concurrent Visual Encounter Sampling Validates eDNA Selectivity and Sensitivity for the Endangered Wood Turtle. *PLoS ONE*. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0215586
- Alexander, J.B., Bunce, M., White, N., Wilkinson, S.P., Adam, A.A.S., Berry, T., Stat, M., Thomas, L., Newman, S.J., Dugal, L., Richards, Z.T. (2019). Development of a multi-assay approach for monitoring coral diversity using eDNA metabarcoding. *Coral Reefs, 39*, 159-171.
- Allan, E.A., Zhang, W.G., Lavery, A.C., Govindarajan, A.F. (2021). Environmental DNA shedding and decay rates from diverse animal forms and thermal regimes. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(2), 492-514.
- Andres KJ, Sethi SA, Lodge DM, Andres J (2021). Nuclear eDNA estimates population allele frequencies and abundance in experimental mesocosms and field samples. *Molecular Ecology*, 30: 685-697.
- Andriyono, S., Jobaidul, A., Kim, H.W. (2019). Environmental DNA (eDNA) metabarcoding: Diversity study around the Pondok Dadap fish landing station, Malang, Indonesia. *Biodiversitas Journal of Biological Diversity*, 20(12), 3772-3781. 10.13057/biodiv/d201241
- Andruszkiewicz, E.A., Starks, H.A., Chavez, F.P., Sassoubre, L.M., Block, B.A., Boehm, A.B. (2017). Biomonitoring of marine vertebrates in Monterey Bay using eDNA metabarcoding. *PLoS ONE.*
- Antich, A., Palacin, C., Cebrian, E., Golo, R., Wangensteen, O.S., Turon, X. (2020). Marine biomonitoring with eDNA: Can metabarcoding of water samples cut it as a tool for surveying benthic communities? *Molecular Ecology.*
- Antognazza, C.M., Britton, B.J., Read, D.S., Goodall, T., Mantzouratou, A., De Santis, V., Davies, P., Aprahamaian, M., Franklin, E., Hardouin, E.A., Andreou, D. (2020). Application of eDNA metabarcoding in a Fragmented Lowland River: Spatial and Methodological Comparison of Fish Species Composition. *Environmental DNA*, 3(2), 458-471.
- Balasingham, K.D., Walter, R.P., Mandrak, N.E., Heath, D.D. (2017). Environmental DNA detection of rare and invasive fish species in two Great Lakes tributaries. *Molecular Ecology*, 27(1), 112-127.

- Balint, M., Nowak, C., Marton, O., Pauls, S.U., Wittwe, C., Aramayo, J.L., Schulze, A., Chambert, T., Cocchiararo, B., Jansen, M. (2018). Accuracy, limitations and cost efficiency of eDNA-based community survey in tropical frogs. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 18(6), 1415-1426. https://doi.org/10.1111/1755-0998.12934
- Barnes, M.A., Chadderton, W.L., Jerde, C.L., Mahon, A.R., Turner, C.R., Lodge, D.M. (2020). Environmental Conditions Influence eDNA Particle Size Distribution in Aquatic Systems. *Environmental DNA*, 3(3), 643-653.
- Berger, S., Bougas, B., Turgeon, S., Ferchiou, S., Menard, N., Bernatchez, L. (2020). Groundtruthing of pelagic forage fish detected by hydroacoustics in a whale feeding area using environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 477-492.
- Berry, T.E., Saunders, B.J., Coghlan, M.L., Stat, M., Jarman, S., Richardson, A.J., Davies, C.H., Berry, O., Harvey, E.S., Bunce, M. (2019). Marine environmental DNA biomonitoring reveals seasonal patterns in biodiversity and identifies ecosystem responses to anomalous climatic events. *PLoS Genetics*.
- Bessey, C., Jarman, S.N., Berry, O., Olsen, Y.S., Bunce, M., Simpson, T., Power, M., McLaughlin, J., Edgar, G.J., Keesing, J. (2020). Maximizing fish detection with eDNA metabarcoding. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 493-504.
- Bleijswijk, J.D.L., Engelmann, J.C., Klunder, L., Witte, H.J., Witte, J.I., van der Veer, H. (2020). Analysis of a coastal North Sea fish community: Comparison of aquatic environmental DNA concentrations to fish catches. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 429-445.
- Bochove, K., Bakker, F.T., Beentjes, K.K., Hemerik, L., Vos, R.A., Gravendeel, B. (2020). Organic matter reduces the amount of detectable environmental DNA in freshwater. *Ecology and Evolution*, *10*(8), 3647 - 3654.
- Boivin-Delisle, D., Laporte, M., Burton, F., Dion, R., Normandeau, E., Bernatchez, L. (2020). Using environmental DNA for biomonitoring of freshwater fish communities: Comparison with established gillnet surveys in a boreal hydroelectric impoundment. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(1), 105-120.
- Bonfil, R., Palacios-Barreto, P., Vargas, O.U.M., Ricano-Soriano, M., Diaz-Jaimes, P. (2021). Detection of critically endangered marine species with dwindling populations in the wild using eDNA gives hope for sawfishes. *Marine Biology*, *168*(60).
- Boussarie, G., Wangensteen, O.S., Mariani, S., Bonnin, L., Juhel, J.B., Kiszka, J.J., Kulbicki, M., Manel, S., Robbins, W.D., Laurent, V., Mouillet, D. (2018). Environmental DNA illuminates the dark diversity of sharks. *Science Advances*, 4(5). 10.1126/sciadv.aap9661
- Brandt, M.I., Trouche, B., Henry, N., Liautard-Haag, C., Maignien, L., de Vargas, C., Wincker, P., Poulain, J., Zeppilli, D., Arnaud-Haond, S. (2020). An Assessment of Environmental Metabarcoding Protocols Aiming at Favoring Contemporary Biodiversity in Inventories of Deep-Sea Communities. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 7.
- Buxton, A.S., Groombridge, J.J., Zakaria, N.B., Griffiths, R.A. (2017). Seasonal Variation in Environmental DNA in Relation to Population size and Environmental Factors. *Scientific Reports, 7*(46294).

- Bylemans, J., Gleeson, D.M., Duncan, R.P., Hardy, C.M., Furlan, E.M. (2019). A performance evaluation of targeted eDNA and eDNA metabarcoding analyses for freshwater fishes. *Environmental DNA*, 1(4), 402-414
- Canino, M., Elz, A., Dobry, J. and L. Park. (2018). Assessing environmental DNA (eDNA) methods for use in fisheries surveys. North Pacific Research Board Final Report Project 1527. 22 p.
- Capo, E., Spong, G., Koizumi, S., Puts, I., Olajos, F., Konigsson, H., Karlsson, J., Bystrom, P. (2020). Droplet Digital PCR Applied to Environmental DNA, a Promising Method to Estimate Fish Population Abundance from Humic-Rich Aquatic Ecosystems. *Environmental DNA*, 3(2), 343-352.
- Carim, K.J., Dysthe, J.C., McLellan, H., Young, M.K., McKelvey, K.S., Schwartz, M.K. (2019). Using environmental DNA sampling to monitor the invasion of nonnative *Esox lucius* (northern pike) in the Columbia River basin, USA. *Environmental DNA, 1*(3), 215-226.
- Carraro, L., Hartikainen, H., Jokela, J., Bertuzzo, E., Rinaldo, A. (2018). Estimating Species Distribution and Abundance in River Networks Using Environmental DNA. *PNAS*, *115*(46), 11724 - 11729
- Cilleros, K., Valentini, A., Allard, L., Dejean, T, Etienne, R., Grenouillet, G., Iribar, A., Taberlet, P., Vigouroux, R., Brosse, S. (2018). Unlocking biodiversity and conservation studies in high-diversity environments using environmental DNA (eDNA): A test with Guianese freshwater fishes. *Molecular Ecology Resources, 19*(1), 27-46.
- Civade, R., Dejean, T., Valentini, A., Roset, N., Raymond, J.C., Bonin, A., Taberlet, P., Pont, D. Spatial Representativeness of Environmental DNA Metabarcoding Signal For Fish Biodiversity Assessment in A Natural Freshwater System. *PLoS ONE, 11*(6).
- Closek, C.J., Santora, J.A., Starks, H.A., Schroeder, I.D., Andruszkiewicz, E.A., Sakuma, K.M., Bograd, S.J., Hazen, E.L., Field, J.C., Boehm, A.B. (2019). Marine Vertebrate Biodiversity and Distribution Within the Central California Current Using Environmental DNA (eDNA) Metabarcoding and Ecosystem Surveys. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 6.
- Cole, V.J., Harasti, D., Lines, R., Stat, M. (2021). Estuarine fishes associated with intertidal oyster reefs characterized using environmental DNA and baited remote underwater video. *Environmental DNA.*
- Collins, R.A., Wangensteen, O.S., O'Gorman, E.J., Mariani, S., Sims, D.W., Genner, M.J. (2018). Persistence of environmental DNA in marine systems. *Communications Biology*, 1.
- Cordier, T., Frontalini, F., Cermakova, K., Apotheloz-Perret-Gentil, L., Treglia, M., Scantamburlo, E., Bonamin, V., Pawlowski, J. (2019). Multi-marker eDNA metabarcoding survey to assess the environmental T impact of three offshore gas platforms in the North Adriatic Sea (Italy). *Marine Environmental Research, 146,* 24-34.
- Di Muri, C., Handley, L.L., Bean, C.W., Li, J., Peirson, G., Sellers, G.S., Walsh, K., Watson, H.V., Winfield, I.J., Hanfling, B. (2020). Read Counts from Environmental DNA. (eDNA) Metabarcoding Reflect Fish Abundance and Biomass in Drained Ponds. *Metabarcoding and Metagenomics*, *4*, 97-112.

- DiBattista, J.D., Coker, D.J., Sinclair-Taylor, T.H., Stat, M., Berumen, M.L., Bunce, M. (2017). Assessing the utility of eDNA as a tool to survey reef-fish communities in the Red Sea. *Coral Reefs, 36,* 1245-1252
- Djurhuus, A., Closek, C.J., Kelly, R.P., Pitz, K.J., Michisaki, R.P., Starks, H.A., Walz, K.R., Andruszkiewicz, E.A., Olesin, E., Hubbard, K., Montes, E., Otis, D., Muller-Karger, F.E., Chavez, F.P., Boehm, A.B., Breitbart, M. (2020). Environmental DNA reveals seasonal shifts and potential interactions in a marine community. *Nature Communications, 11*(254).
- Djurhuus, A., Pitz, K., Sawaya, N.A., Rojas-Marquez, J., Michaud, B., Montes, E., Muller-Karger, F., Breitbart, M. (2018). Evaluation of marine zooplankton community structure through environmental DNA metabarcoding. *Limnology and Oceanography: Methods, 16,* 209-221.
- Djurhuus, A., Port, J., Closek, C.J., Yamahara, K.M., Romero-Maraccini, O., Walz, K.R., Goldsmith, D.B., Michisaki, R., Breitbart, M., Boehm, A.B., Chavez, F.P. (2017). Evaluation of Filtration and DNA Extraction Methods for Environmental DNA Biodiversity Assessments across Multiple Trophic Levels. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *4*, 314.
- Doble, C.J., Hipperson, H., Salzburger, W., Horsburgh, G.J., Mwita, C., Murrell, D.J., Day, J.J. (2019). Testing the performance of environmental DNA metabarcoding for surveying highly diverse tropical fish communities: A case study from Lake Tanganyika. *Environmental DNA*, *2*(1), 24-41.
- Duda, J.J., Hoy, M.S., Chase, D.M., Pess, G.R., Brenkman, S.J., McHenry, M.M., Ostberg, C.O. (2020). Environmental DNA Is an Effective Tool to Track Recolonizing Migratory Fish Following Large-Scale Dam Removal. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(1), 121-141.
- Dugal, L., Thomas, L., Wilkinson, S.P., Richards, Z.T., Alexander, J.B., Adam, A.A.S., Kennington, W.J., Jarman, S., Ryan, J.M., Bunce, M., Gilmour, J.P. (2020). Coral monitoring in northwest Australia with environmental DNA metabarcoding using a curated reference database for optimized detection. *Environmental DNA*.
- Easson, C.G., Boswell, K.M., Tucker, N., Warren, J.D., Lopez, J.V. (2020). Combined eDNA and Acoustic Analysis Reflects Diel Vertical Migration of Mixed Consortia in the Gulf of Mexico. *Frontiers in Marine Science, 7,* 552.
- Ely, T., Barber, P.H., Man, L., Gold, Z. (2021). Short-lived detection of an introduced vertebrate eDNA signal in a nearshore rocky reef environment. *PLoS ONE*.
- Evans, N.T., Li, Y., Renshaw, M.A., Olds, B.P., Deiner, K., Turner, C.R., Jerde, C.L., Lodge, D.M., Lamberti, G.A., Pfrender, M.E. (2017). Fish community assessment with eDNA metabarcoding: effects of sampling design and bioinformatic filtering. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, 74(9). https://doi.org/10.1139/cjfas-2016-0306
- Feng, W., Bulte, G., Lougheed, S.C. (2019). Environmental DNA surveys help to identify winter hibernacula of a temperate freshwater turtle. *Environmental DNA, 2*(2), 200-209.
- Fernandez, A.P., Marques, V., Fopp, F., Juhel, J.P., Borrero-Perez, G.H., Cheutin, M., Dejean, T., Corredor, J.D.G., Acosta-Chaparro, A., Hocde, R., Eme, D., Maire, E., Spescha, M., Valentini, A., Manel, S., Mouillet, D., Albouy, C., Pellissier, L. (2020). Comparing

environmental DNA metabarcoding and underwater visual census to monitor tropical reef fishes. *Environmental DNA, 3*(1), 142-156.

- Fernandez, S., Rodriguez-Martinez, S., Martinez, J.L., Garcia-Vazquez, E., Ardura, A. (2019). How can eDNA contribute in riverine macroinvertebrate assessment? A metabarcoding approach in the Nalón River (Asturias, Northern Spain). *Environmental DNA, 1*(4), 385-401.
- Forsstrom, T. & Vasemagi, A. (2016). Can environmental DNA (eDNA) be used for detection and monitoring of introduced crab species in the Baltic Sea? *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, *109*(1), 350-355.
- Fossoy, F., Brandsegg, H., Sivertsgard, R., Pettersen, O., Sandercock, B.K., Solem, O., Hindar, K., Mo, T.A. (2019). Monitoring Presence and Abundance of Two Gyrodactylid Parasites and their Salmonid Hosts Using Environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA*, 2(1), 53-62.
- Fraija-Fernandez, N., Bouquieaux, M.C., Rey, A., Mendibil, I., Cotano, U., Irigoien, X., Rodriguez-Ezpeleta, N. (2020). Marine water environmental DNA metabarcoding provides a comprehensive fish diversity assessment and reveals spatial patterns in a large oceanic area. *Ecology and Evolution*, 10(14), 7560-7584.
- Fujii, K., Doi, H., Matsuoka, S., Nagano, M., Sato, H., Yamanaka, H. (2019). Environmental DNA Metabarcoding for Fish Community Analysis of Backwater Lakes: A Comparison of Capture Methods. *PLoS ONE*, 14(1). 10.1371/journal.pone.0210357
- Furlan, E.M., Gleeson, D., Wisniewski, C., Yick, J., Duncan, R.P. (2019). Surveys to Detect Species at Very Low Densities: A Case Study of European Carp Eradication in Tasmania, Australia. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, *56*(11), 2505-2517.
- Gargan, L.M., Morato, T., Pham, C.K., Finarelli, J.A., Carlsson, J.E.L., Carlsson, J. (2017). Development of a sensitive detection method to survey pelagic biodiversity using eDNA and quantitative PCR: a case study of devil ray at seamounts. *Marine Biology*, *164*(12).
- Gasparini, L., Crookes, S., Prosser, R.S., Hanner, R. (2020). Detection of freshwater mussels (Unionidae) using environmental DNA in riverine systems. *Environmental DNA*, 2(3), 321-329.
- Gehri, R.R., Larson, W.A., Gruenthal, K., Sard, N.M., Shi, Y. (2020). eDNA metabarcoding outperforms traditional fisheries sampling and reveals fine-scale heterogeneity in a temperate freshwater lake. *Environmental DNA*.
- Goutte, A., Molbert, N., Guerin, S., Richoux, R., Rocher, V. (2020). Monitoring freshwater fish communities in large rivers using environmental DNA (eDNA) metabarcoding and a long-term electrofishing survey. *Journal of Fish Biology*, *97*(2), 444-452.
- Griffiths, N.P., Bolland, J.D., Wright, R.M., Murphy, L.A., Donnelly, R.K., Watson, H.V., Hanfling, B. (2020). Environmental DNA metabarcoding provides enhanced detection of the European eel *Anguilla anguilla* and fish community structure in pumped river catchments. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 97(5), 1375-1384. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfb.14497

- Gunther, B., Knebelsberger, T., Neumann, H., Laakmann, S., Arbizu, P.M. (2018). Metabarcoding of marine environmental DNA based on mitochondrial and nuclear genes. *Scientific Reports, 8*(14822).
- Handley, L.L., Read, D.S., Winfield, I.J., Kimbell, H., Johnson, H., Li, J., Hahn, C., Blackman, R., Wilcox, R., Donnelly, R., Szitenberg, A., Hanfling, B. (2019). Temporal and spatial variation in distribution of fish environmental DNA in England's largest lake. *Environmental DNA*, 1(1), 26-39.
- Hanfling, B., Handley, L.L., Read, D.S., Hahn, C., Li, J., Nichols, P., Blackman, R.C., Oliver, A., Winfield, I.J. (2016). Environmental DNA metabarcoding of lake fish communities reflects long-term data from established survey methods. *Molecular Ecology*, 25(13), 3101-3119.
- Harper, L.R., Handley, L.L., Hahn, C., Boonham, N., Rees, H.C., Lewis, E., Adams, I.P., Brotherton, P., Phillips, S., Hanfling, B. (2019). Generating and testing ecological hypotheses at the pondscape with environmental DNA metabarcoding: A case study on a threatened amphibian. *Environmental DNA*, 2(2), 184-199.
- Hayami, K., Sakata, M.K., Inagawa, T., Okitsu, J., Katano, I., Doi, H., Nakai, K., Ichiyanagi, H., Gotoh, R.O., Miya, M., Sato, H., Yamanaka, H., Minamoto, T. (2020). Effects of sampling seasons and locations on fish environmental DNA metabarcoding in dam reservoirs. *Ecology and Evolution*, *10*(12), 5354-5367.
- He, X., Gilmore, S.R., Sutherland, T.F., Hajibabaei, M., Miller, K.M., Pawlowski, J., Abbott, C.L. (2021). Biotic signals associated with benthic impacts of salmon farms from eDNA metabarcoding of sediments. *Molecular Ecology*, *30*(10).
- Hobbs, J., Adams, I.T., Round, J.M., Goldberg, C.S., Allison, M.J., Bergman, L.C., Mirabzadeh,
 A., Allen, H., Helbing, C.C. (2020). Revising the range of Rocky Mountain tailed frog,
 Ascaphus montanus, in British Columbia, Canada, using environmental DNA methods.
 Environmental DNA, 2(3), 350- 361.
- Holman, L.E., Bruyn, M., Creer, S., Carvalho, G., Robidart, J., Rius, M. (2019). Detection of introduced and resident marine species using environmental DNA metabarcoding of sediment and water. *Scientific Reports*, 9(11559).
- Holman, L.E., Chng, Y., Rius, M. (2021). How does eDNA decay affect metabarcoding experiments? *Environmental DNA*.
- Homel, K.M., Franklin, T.W., Carim, K.J., McKelvey, K.S., Dysthe, J.C., Young, M.K. (2020). Detecting Spawning of Threatened Chum Salmon *Oncorhynchus keta* Over a Large Spatial Extent using eDNA sampling: Opportunities and Considerations for Monitoring Recovery. *Environmental DNA*, 3(3), 631-642.
- Hupalo, K., Majneva, M., Czachur, M.V., Sire, L., Marquina, D., Lijtmaer, D.A., Ivanov, V., Leidenberger, S., Ciampor Jr, F., Ciamporova-Zatovicova, Z., Mendes, I.S., Desiderato, A., Topstad, L., Meganck, K., Z.A., D.H., Kjærstad, G., Lin, X., Price, B., Stevens, M., Ekrem, T., Deiner, K. (2020). An urban Blitz with a twist: rapid biodiversity assessment using aquatic environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA*, 3(1), 200-213.

- Ip, Y.C.A., Tay, Y.C., Chang, J.J.M., Ang, H.P., Tun, K.P.P., Chou, L.M., Huang, D., Meier, R. (2020). Seeking life in sedimented waters: Environmental DNA from diverse habitat types reveals ecologically significant species in a tropical marine environment. *Environmental DNA*, 3(3), 654-668.
- Jerde, C. L., Mahon, A. R., Chadderton, W. L., & Lodge, D. M. (2011). "Sight-unseen" detection of rare aquatic species using environmental DNA. Conservation Letters, 4, 150–157. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1755-263X.2010.00158.x
- Jeunen, G., Knapp, M., Spencer, H.G., Lamare, M.D., Taylor, H.R., Stat, M., Bunce, M., Gemmell, N.J. (2018). Environmental DNA (eDNA) metabarcoding reveals strong discrimination among diverse marine habitats connected by water movement. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, *19*(2), 426-438.
- Jeunen, G., Urban, L.H., Lamare, M.D., Rayment, W., Lewis, R., Knapp, M., Dawson, S., Gemmell, N.J. (2020). Marine environmental DNA (eDNA) for biodiversity assessments: a one-to-one comparison between eDNA and baited remote underwater video (BRUV) surveys.
- Juhel, J.B., Utama, R.S., Marques, V., Vimono, I.B., Sugeha, H.Y., Kadarusman, Pouyaud, L., Dejean, T., Mouillot, D., Hocde, R. (2020). Accumulation curves of environmental DNA sequences predict coastal fish diversity in the coral triangle. *Proceedings of the Royal Society, 287*(1930).
- Kelly, R.P., Closek, C.J., O'Donnell, J.L., Kralj, J.E., Shelton, A.O., Samhouri, J.F. (2017). Genetic and Manual Survey Methods Yield Different and Complementary Views of an Ecosystem. *Frontiers in Marine Science, 3,* 287.
- Kelly, R.P., Gallego, R., Jacobs-Palmer, E. (2018). The effect of tides on nearshore environmental DNA. *PeerJ.*
- Kelly, R.P., Port, J.A., Yamahara, K.M., Crowder, L.B. (2014). Using Environmental DNA to Census Marine Fishes in a Large Mesocosm. *PLoS ONE.*
- Keskin, E., Unal, E.M., Atar, H.H. (2016). Detection of rare and invasive freshwater fish species using eDNA pyrosequencing: Lake Iznik ichthyofauna revised. *Biochemical Systemics and Ecology*, 67, 29-36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bse.2016.05.020
- Kessler, E.J., Ash, K.T., Barratt, S.N., Larson, E.R., Davis, M.A. (2019). Radiotelemetry reveals effects of upstream biomass and UV exposure on environmental DNA occupancy and detection for a large freshwater turtle. *Environmental DNA*, 2(1), 13-23.
- Klunder, L., Lavaleye, M.S.S., Filippidi, A., van Bleijswijk, J.D.L., Reichart, G., van der Veer, H.W., Duineveld, G.C.A., Mienis, F. (2018). Impact of an artificial structure on the benthic community composition in the southern North Sea: assessed by a morphological and molecular approach. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 77(3).
- Klunder, L., Stigter, H., Lavaleye, M.S.S., Bleijswijk, J.D.L., van der Veer, H.W., Reichart, G., Duineveld, G.C.A. (2020). A Molecular Approach to Explore the Background Benthic Fauna Around a Hydrothermal Vent and Their Larvae: Implications for Future Mining of Deep-Sea SMS Deposits. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *7*.

- Klymus, K.E., Marshall, N.T., Stepien, C.A. (2017). Environmental DNA (eDNA) metabarcoding assays to detect invasive invertebrate species in the Great Lakes. *PLoS ONE.*
- Klymus, K.E., Richter, C.A., Chapman, D.C., Paukert, C. (2015). Quantification of eDNA shedding rates from invasive bighead carp *Hypophthalmichthys nobilis* and silver carp *Hypophthalmichthys molitrix*. *Biological Conservation*, *183*, 77-84.
- Klymus, K.E., Richter, C.A., Thompson, N., Hinck, J.E., Jones, J.W. (2020). Metabarcoding assays for the detection of freshwater mussels (Unionida) with environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(1), 231-247.
- Knudsen, S.W., Ebert, R.B, Mortensen, P.B., Kuntke, F., Hesselsøe, M., Hassingboe, J., Thomsen, P.F., Sigsgaard, E.E., Egg, E. & Møller, P.R. (2018b). Species-specific detection of six commercially important marine fishes in the Baltic Sea using environmental DNA. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2018.09.004
- Krol, L., Van Der Hoorn, B., Gorsich, E.E., Trimbos, K., van Bodegom, P.M., Schrama, M. (2019). How Does eDNA Compare to Traditional Trapping? Detecting Mosquito Communities in South-African Freshwater Ponds. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution.*
- Kutti, T., Johnsen, I.A., Skaar, K.S., Ray, J.L., Husa, V., Dahlgreen, T.G. (2020). Quantification of eDNA to Map the Distribution of Cold-Water Coral Reefs. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 7.
- Lacoursiere-Roussel, A., Dubois, Y., Normandeau, E., Bernatchez, L. (2016). Improving Herpetological Surveys in Eastern North America Using the Environmental DNA method. *Genome, 59*(11), 991-1007.
- Lacoursière-Roussel, A., Howland, K., Normandeau, E., Grey, E.K., Archambault, P., Deiner, K., Lodge, D.M., Hernandez, C., Leduc, N., Bernatchez, L. (2018). eDNA metabarcoding as a new surveillance approach for coastal Arctic biodiversity. *Ecology and Evolution, 8*(16), 7763-7777.
- Lafferty, K.D., Benesh, K.C., Mahon, A.R., Jerde, C.L., Lowe, C.G. (2018). Detecting Southern California's White Sharks With Environmental DNA. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *7*.
- Lanzen, A., Lekang, K., Jonassen, I., Thompson, E.M., Troedsson, C. (2016). High-throughput metabarcoding of eukaryotic diversity for environmental monitoring of offshore oil-drilling activities. *Molecular Ecology*, *25*(17).
- Laport, M., Bougas, B., Cote, G., Champoux, O., Paradis, Y., Morin, J., Bernatchez, L. (2020). Caged fish experiment and hydrodynamic bidimensional modeling highlight the importance to consider 2D dispersion in fluvial environmental DNA studies. *Environmental DNA*, 2(3), 362-372.
- Laramie, M.B., Pilliod, D.S., Goldberg, C.S. (2015). Characterizing the Distribution of an Endangered Salmonid Using Environmental DNA Analysis. *Biological Conservation*, 183, 29-37.
- Laroche, O., Wood, S.A., Tremblay, L.A., Ellis, J.I., Lear, G., Pochon, X. (2018). A cross-taxa study using environmental DNA/RNA metabarcoding to measure biological impacts of

offshore oil and gas drilling and production operations. *Marine Pollution Bulletin, 127,* 97-107.

- Leblanc, F., Belliveau, V., Watson, E., Coomber, C., Simard, N., DiBacco, C., Bernier, R., Gagne, N. (2020). Environmental DNA (eDNA) detection of marine aquatic invasive species (AIS) in Eastern Canada using a targeted species-specific qPCR approach. *Management of Biological Invasions*, 11(2), 201-217.
- Leduc, N., Lacoursiere-Roussel, A., Howland, K.L., Archambault, P., Sevellec, M., Normandeau, E., Dispas, A., Winkler, G., McKindsey, C.W., Simard, N., Bernatchez, L. (2019). Comparing eDNA metabarcoding and species collection for documenting Arctic metazoan biodiversity. *Environmental DNA*, 1(4), 342-358.
- Levi, T., Allen, J. M., Bell, D., Joyce, J., Russell, J. R., Tallmon, D. A., ... Yu, D. W. (2019). Environmental DNA for the enumeration and management of Pacific salmon. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 19(3), 597-608.https://doi.org/10.1101/394445
- Lim, N.K.M., Tay, Y.C., Srithvathsan, A., Tan, J.W.T., Kwik, J.T.B., Baloglu, B., Meier, R., Yeo, D.C.J. (2016). Next-generation freshwater bioassessment: eDNA metabarcoding with a conserved metazoan primer reveals species-rich and reservoir-specific communities. *Royal Society of Open Science, 3*(11).
- Liu, Y., Wikfors, G.H., Rose, J.M., McBride, R.S., Milke, L.M., Mercaldo-Allen, R. (2019). Application of Environmental DNA Metabarcoding to Spatiotemporal Finfish Community Assessment in a Temperate Embayment. *Frontiers in Marine Science, 6,* 674.
- Mächler, E., Deiner, K., Steinmann, P., & Altermatt, F. (2014). Utility of environmental DNA for monitoring rare and indicator macroinvertebrate species. *Freshwater Science*, 33, 1174-1183.
- Machler, E., Little, C.J., Wuthrich, R., Alther, R., Fronhofer, E.A., Gounand, I., Harvey, E., Hurlemann, S., Walse, J., Altermatt, F. (2019). Assessing Different Components of Diversity Across a River Network Using eDNA. *Environmental DNA*, 1(3), 290-301.
- Marshall, N.T. & Stepien, C.A. (2019). Invasion genetics from eDNA and thousands of larvae: A targeted metabarcoding assay that distinguishes species and population variation of zebra and quagga mussels. *Ecology and Evolution*, *9*(6), 3515-3538.
- Marshall, N.T. & Stepien, C.A. (2020). Macroinvertebrate community diversity and habitat quality relationships along a large river from targeted eDNA metabarcode assays. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 572-586.
- Martins, F.M.S., Galhardo, M., Filipe, A.F., Teixeria, A., Pinheiro, P., Pauperio, J., Alves, P.C., Beja, P. (2019). Have the cake and eat it: Optimizing nondestructive DNA metabarcoding of macroinvertebrate samples for freshwater biomonitoring. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 19(4), 863-876.
- Maruyama, A., Sugatani, K., Watanabe, K., Yamanaka, H., Imamura, A. (2018). Environmental DNA analysis as a non-invasive quantitative tool for reproductive migration of a threatened endemic fish in rivers. *Ecol. Evol.*, *8*(23), 11964-11974.

- Mauffrey, F., Cordier, T., Apotheloz-Perret-Gentil, L., Cermakova, K., Merzi, T., Delefosse, M., Blanc, P., Pawlowski, J. (2020). Benthic monitoring of oil and gas offshore platforms in the North Sea using environmental DNA metabarcoding. *Molecular Ecology.*
- Mauvisseau, Q., Kalogianni, E., Zimmerman, B., Bulling, M., Brys, R., Sweet, M. (2020). eDNAbased monitoring: Advancement in management and conservation of critically endangered killifish species. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 601-613.
- McDevitt, A.D., Sales, N.G., Browett, S.S., Sparnenn, A.O., Mariani, S., Wangensteen, O.S., Coscia, I., Benvenuto, C. (2019). Environmental DNA metabarcoding as an effective and rapid tool for fish monitoring in canals. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 95(2), 679-682. https://doi.org/10.1111/jfb.14053.
- Minamoto, T., Yamanaka, H., Takahara, T., Honjo, M.N., Kawabata, Z. (2011). Surveillance of fish species composition using environmental DNA. *Limnology*, 13. DOI 10.1007/s10201-011-0362-4.
- Minett, J.F., Leaniz, C.G., Brickle, P., Consuegra. (2020). A new high-resolution melt curve eDNA assay to monitor the simultaneous presence of invasive brown trout (*Salmo trutta*) and endangered galaxiids. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(3), 561-572.
- Mirimin, L., Hickey, A., Barrett, D., DeFaoite, F., Boschetti, S., Venkatesh, S., Graham, C.T. (2020). Environmental DNA detection of Arctic char (*Salvelinus alpinus*) in Irish lakes: Development and application of a species-specific molecular assay. *Environmental DNA*, 2(2), 221-233.
- Mizumoto, H., Mitsuzuka, T., Araki, H. (2020). An Environmental DNA Survey on Distribution of an Endangered Salmonid Species, *Parahucho perryi*, in Hokkaido, Japan. *Frontiers Ecol. Evol.*, 6.
- Morey, K.C., Bartley, T.J., Hanner, R.H. (2020). Validating environmental DNA metabarcoding for marine fishes in diverse ecosystems using a public aquarium. *Environmental DNA*, 2(3), 330-342.
- Muha, T.P., Skukan, R., Borrell, Y.J., Rico, J.M., de Leaniz, C.G., Garcia-Vazquez, E., Consuegra, S. (2019). Contrasting seasonal and spatial distribution of native and invasive *Codium* seaweed revealed by targeting species-specific eDNA. *Ecology and Evolution*, 9(15), 8567-8579.
- Mulero, S., Boissier, J., Allienne, J., Quilichini, Y., Foata, J., Pointier, J., Rey, O. (2019). Environmental DNA for detecting *Bulinus truncatus*: A new environmental surveillance tool for schistosomiasis emergence risk assessment. *Environmental DNA*, 2(2), 161-174.
- Murienne, J., Cantera, I., Cerdan, A., Cilleros, K., Decotte, J.B., Dejean, T., Vigouroux, R., Brosse, S. (2019). Aquatic eDNA for monitoring French Guiana biodiversity. *Biodiversity Data Journal, 7*.
- Mychek-Londer, J.G., Balasingham, K.D., Heath, D.D. (2019). Using environmental DNA metabarcoding to map invasive and native invertebrates in two Great Lakes tributaries. *Environmental DNA, 2*(3), 283-297.

- Nakagawa, H., Yamamoto, S., Sato, Y., Sado, T., Minamoto, T., Miya, M. (2018). Comparing local- and regional-scale estimations of the diversity of stream fish using eDNA metabarcoding and conventional observation methods. *Freshwater Biology*, 63(6), 569-580. https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.13094.
- Nester, G.M., Brauwer, M.D., Koziol, A., West, K.M., DiBattista, J.D., White, N.E., Power, M., Heydenrych, M.J., Harvey, E., Bunce, M. (2020). Development and evaluation of fish eDNA metabarcoding assays facilitate the detection of cryptic seahorse taxa (family: Syngnathidae). *Environmental DNA*, *2*(4), 614-626.
- Nichols, P.K., & Marko, P.B. (2019). Rapid assessment of coral cover from environmental DNA in Hawai'i. *Environmental DNA, 1*(1), 40-53.
- Nichols, P.K., Timmers, M., Marko, P.B. (2021). Hide 'n seq: Direct versus indirect metabarcoding of coral reef cryptic communities. *Environmental DNA*.
- O'Donnell, J.L., Kelly, R.P., Shelton, A.O., Samhouri, J.F., Lowell, N.C., Williams, G.D. (2017). Spatial distribution of environmental DNA in a nearshore marine habitat. *PeerJ*, 5.
- Oka, S., Doi, H., Miyamoto, K., Hanahara, N., Sado, T., Miya, M. (2020). Environmental DNA metabarcoding for biodiversity monitoring of a highly diverse tropical fish community in a coral reef lagoon: Estimation of species richness and detection of habitat segregation. *Environmental DNA*, 3(1), 55-69.
- Olds, B.P., Jerde, C.L., Renshaw, M.A., Li, Y., Evans, N.T., Turner, C.R., Deiner, K., Mahon, A.R., Brueseke, M.A., Shirey, P.D., Pfrender, M.E., Lodge, D.M. and Lamberti, G.A. (2016). Estimating species richness using environmental DNA. *Ecol Evol*, 6: 4214-4226. https://doi.org/10.1002/ece3.2186
- Ostberg, C.O., Chase, D.M., Hoy, M.S., Duda, J.J. (2019). Evaluation of environmental DNA surveys for identifying occupancy and spatial distribution of Pacific Lamprey (Entosphenus tridentatus) and *Lampetra* spp. in a Washington coast watershed. *Environmental DNA*, *1*(2), 131-143.
- Pearman, J.K., Keeley, N.B., Wood, S.A., Laroche, O., Zaiko, A., Thomson-Laing, G., Biessey, L., Atalah, J., Pochon, X. (2020). Comparing sediment DNA extraction methods for assessing organic enrichment associated with marine aquaculture. *PeerJ, 8.* doi:10.7717/peerj.10231
- Peixoto, S., Chaves, C., Velo-Anton, G., Beja, P., Egeter, B. (2020). Species detection from aquatic eDNA: Assessing the importance of capture methods. *Environmental DNA, 3*(2), 435-448.
- Pereira-da-Conceicoa, L., Elbrecht, V., Hall, A., Briscoe, A., Barber-James, H., Price, B. (2020). Metabarcoding unsorted kick-samples facilitates macroinvertebrate-based biomonitoring with increased taxonomic resolution, while outperforming environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA, 3*(2), 353-371.
- Piggott, M.P., Banks, S.C., Broadhurst, B.T., Fulton, C.J., Lintermans, M. (2021). Comparison of traditional and environmental DNA survey methods for detecting rare and abundant freshwater fish. *Aquatic Conservation, 31*(1), 173-184.

- Pinfield, R., Dillane, E., Runge, A.K.W., Evans, A., Mirimin, L., Niemann, Reed, T.E., Reid, D.G., Rogan, E., Smarra, F.I.P., Sigsgaard, E.E., Foote, A.D. (2019). False-negative detections from environmental DNA collected in the presence of large numbers of killer whales (*Orcinus orca*). *Environmental DNA*, 1(4), 316-328.
- Plough, L. V., Ogburn, M. B., Fitzgerald, C. L., Geranio, R., Marafino, G. A., & Richie, K. D. (2018). Environmental DNA analysis of river herring in Chesapeake Bay: A powerful tool for monitoring threatened keystone species. *PLoS ONE*, 13(11), e0205578. https://doi.org/10.1371/Journal.pone.0205578
- Pochardt, M., Allen, J.M., Hart, T., Miller, S.D.L., Yu, D.W., Levi, T. (2019). Environmental DNA facilitates accurate, inexpensive, and multiyear population estimates of millions of anadromous fish. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, *20*(2), 457-467.
- Pont, D., Rocle, M., Valentini, A., Civade, R., Jean, P., Maire, A., Roset, N., Schabuss, M., Zornig, H., Dejean, T. (2018). Environmental DNA reveals quantitative patterns of fish biodiversity in large rivers despite its downstream transportation. *Sci Rep*, 8, 10361 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-28424-8.
- Pope, K.L., Goldberg, C.S., Nelson, N.L., Cummings, A.K., Seaborn, T. Piovia-Scott, J. (2020). Designing environmental DNA surveys in complex aquatic systems: Backpack sampling for rare amphibians in Sierra Nevada meadows. *Aquatic Conservation, 30*(10).
- Port, J.A., O'Donnell, J.L., Romero-Maraccini, O.C., Leary, P.R., Litvin, S.Y., Nickols, K.J., Yamahara, K.M., Kelly, R.P. (2016). Assessing Vertebrate Biodiversity in a Kelp Forest Ecosystem Using Environmental DNA. *Molecular Ecology, 25,* 527-541.
- Preece, E.P., Bryan, M., Mapes, S.M., Wademan, C., Dorazio, R. (2020). Monitoring for Freshwater Mussel Presence in Rivers Using Environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA*, *3*(3), 591-604.
- Ratcliffe, F.C., Webster, T.M.U., Garcia de Leaniz, C., Consuegra, S. (2020). A drop in the ocean: Monitoring fish communities in spawning areas using environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA, 3*(1), 43-54.
- Reef, R., Atwood, T.B., Samper-Villarreal, J., Adame, M.F., Sampayo, E.M., Lovelock, C.E. (2017). Using eDNA to determine the source of organic carbon in seagrass meadows. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 62(3), 1254-1265.
- Riaz, M., Kuemmerlen, M., Wittwer, C., Cocchiararo, B., Khaliz, I., Pfenninger, M., Nowak, C. (2019). Combining environmental DNA and species distribution modeling to evaluate reintroduction success of a freshwater fish. *Ecological Applications, 30*(2).
- Robinson, C.V., de Leaniz, C.G., Rolla, M., Consuegra, S. (2019). Monitoring the eradication of the highly invasive topmouth gudgeon (*Pseudorasbora parva*) using a novel eDNA assay. *Environmental DNA, 1*(1), 74-85.
- Roux, L.D., Giblot-Ducray, D., Bott, N.J., Wiltshire, K.H., Deveney, M.R., Westfall, K.M., Abbott, C.L. (2020). Analytical validation and field testing of a specific qPCR assay for environmental DNA detection of invasive European green crab (*Carcinus maenas*). *Environmental DNA*, 2(3), 309-320.

- Sakai, Y., Kusakabe, A., Tsuchida, K., Tsuzuku, Y., Okada, S., Kitamura, T., Tomita, S., Mukai, T., Tagami, M., Takagi, M., Yaoi, Y., Minamoto, T. (2019). Discovery of an unrecorded population of Yamato salamander (*Hynobius vandenburghi*) by GIS and eDNA analysis. *Environmental DNA, 1*(3), 281-289.
- Sakata, M.K., Yamamoto, S., Gotoh, R.O., Miya, M., Yamanaka, H., Minamoto, T. (2020). Sedimentary eDNA provides different information on timescale and fish species composition compared with aqueous eDNA. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 505-518.
- Sales, N.G., McKenzie, M.B., Drake, J., Harper, L.R., Browett, S.S., Coscia, I., Wangensteen, O.S., Baillie, C., Bryce, E., Dawson, D.A., Ochu, E., Hanfling, B., Handley, L.W., Mariani, S., Lambin, X., Sutherland, C., McDevitt, A.D. (2020). Fishing for mammals: Landscape-level monitoring of terrestrial and semi-aquatic communities using eDNA from riverine systems. J Appl Ecol. 2020; 57: 707–716. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13592
- Sales, N.G., Wangensteen, O.S., Carvalho, D.C., Mariani, S. (2019). Influence of preservation methods, sample medium and sampling time on eDNA recovery in a neotropical river. *Environmental DNA, 1*(2).
- Sard, N.M., Herbst, S.J., Nathan, L., Uhrig, G., Kanefsky, J., Robinson, J.D., Scribner, K.T. (2019). Comparison of Fish Detections, Community Diversity, and Relative Abundance Using Environmental DNA Metabarcoding and Traditional Gears. *Environmental DNA*, 1(4), 368-384. https://doi.org/10.1002/edn3.38
- Sasso, T., Lopes, C.M., Valentini, A., Dejean, T., Zamudio, K.R., Haddad, C.F.B., Martins, M. (2017). Environmental DNA characterization of amphibian communities in the Brazilian Atlantic forest: Potential application for conservation of a rich and threatened fauna. *Biological Conservation*, *215*, 225-232.
- Sassoubre, L.M., Yamahara, K.M., Gardner, L.D., Block, B.A., Boehm, A.B. (2016). Quantification of Environmental DNA (eDNA) Shedding and Decay Rates for Three Marine Fish. *Environ. Sci. Technology, 50*(19).
- Schweiss, K.E., Lehman, R., Drymon, J.M., Phillips, N.M. (2019). Development of highly sensitive environmental DNA methods for the detection of Bull Sharks, *Carcharhinus leucas* (Müller and Henle, 1839), using Droplet Digital[™] PCR. *Environmental DNA*, 2(1), 3-12
- Sevellec, M., Lacoursiere-Roussel, A., Bernatchez, L., Normandeau, E., Solomon, E., Arreak, A., Fishback, L., Howland, K. (2020). Detecting community change in Arctic marine ecosystems using the temporal dynamics of environmental DNA. *Environmental DNA, 3*(3), 573-590.
- Seymour, M., Edwards, F.K., Cosby, B.J., Kelly, M.G., Bruyn, M., Carvalho, G.R., Creer, S. (2020). Executing Multi-Taxa eDNA Ecological Assessment via Traditional Metrics and Interactive Networks. *Science of the Total Environment, 729*.
- Shaw, J.L.A., Clarke, L.J., Wedderburn, S.D., Barnes, T.C., Weyrich, L.S., Cooper, A. (2016). Comparison of environmental DNA metabarcoding and conventional fish survey methods in a river system. *Biological Conservation*, 197, 131-138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2016.03.010

- Shaw, J.L.A., Weyrich, L.S., Hallegraeff, G., Cooper, A. (2019). Retrospective eDNA assessment of potentially harmful algae in historical ship ballast tank and marine port sediments. *Molecular Ecology*, *28*(10), 2476-2485.
- Shelton, A.O., Kelly, R.P., O'Donnell, J.L., Park, L., Schwenk, P., Greene, C., Henderson, R.A., Beamer, E.M. (2019). Environmental DNA provides quantitative estimates of a threatened salmon species. *Biological Conservation*, *273*(3), 383-391.
- Shogren, A.J., Tank, J.L., Andruszkiewicz, E., Olds, B., Mahon, A.R., Jerde, C.L., Diogo, B. (2017). Controls on eDNA movement in streams: Transport, Retention, and Resuspension. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1).
- Sigsgaard, E.E., Carl, H., Moller, P.R., Thomsen, P.F. (2015). Monitoring the Near-Extinct European Weather Loach in Denmark based on environmental DNA from Water Samples. *Biological Conservation, 183,* 46-52.
- Sigsgaard, E.E., Nielsen, I.B., Carl, H., Krag, M.A., Knudsen, S.W., Xing, Y., Holm-Hansen, T.H., Moller, P.R., Thomsen, P.F. (2017). Seawater environmental DNA reflects seasonality of a coastal fish community. *Marine Biology*, 164, 128. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-017-3147-4
- Skinner, M., Murdoch, M., Loeza-Quinta, T., Crookes, S., Hanner, R. (2019). A mesocosm comparison of laboratory-based and on-site eDNA solutions for detection and quantification of striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*) in marine ecosystems. *Environmental DNA, 2*(3), 298-308.
- Spear, M.J., Embke, H.S., Krysan, P.J., Zanden, J.V. (2020). Application of eDNA as a tool for assessing fish population abundance. *Environmental DNA, 3*(1), 83-91.
- Spitzen-van der Sluijs, A., Stark, T., DeJean, T., Verbrugghe, E., Herder, J., Gilbert, M., Janse, J., Martel, A., Pasmans, F., Valentini, A. (2020). Using environmental DNA for detection of *Batrachochytrium salamandrivorans* in natural water. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 565-571.
- Stat, M., John, J., DiBattista, J.D., Newman, S.J., Bunce, M., Harvey, E.S. (2018). Combined use of eDNA metabarcoding and video surveillance for the assessment of fish biodiversity. *Conservation Methods*, *33*(1), 196-205
- Stoeckle, B.C., Beggel, S., Cerwenka, A.F., Motivans, E., Kuehn, R., Geist, J. (2017). A systematic approach to evaluate the influence of environmental conditions on eDNA detection success in aquatic ecosystems. *PLoS ONE.* https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0189119.
- Stoeckle, M.Y., Adolf, J., Charlop-Powers, Z., Dunton, K.J., Hinks, G., VanMorter, S.M. (2020). Trawl and eDNA assessment of marine fish diversity, seasonality, and relative abundance in coastal New Jersey, USA. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, *78*(1).
- Stoeckle, M.Y., Mishu, M.D., Charlop-Powers, Z. (2018). GoFish: A versatile nested PCR strategy for environmental DNA assays for marine vertebrates. *PLoS ONE, 13*(12).
- Strand, D.A., Johnsen, S.I., Rusch, J.C., Agersnap, S., Larsen, W.B., Knudsen, S.W., Moller, P.R., Vralstad, T. (2019). Monitoring a Norwegian freshwater crayfish tragedy: eDNA

snapshots of invasion, infection and extinction. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 56(7),1661-1673.

- Suarez-Menendez, M., Planes, S., Garcia-Vazquez, E., Ardura, A. (2020). Early Alert of Biological Risk in a Coastal Lagoon Through eDNA Metabarcoding. *Frontiers of Ecology Evolution, 8*, 9.
- Suter, L., Polanowski, A.M., Clarke, L.J., Kitchener, J.A., Deagle, B.E. (2020). Capturing open ocean biodiversity: Comparing environmental DNA metabarcoding to the continuous plankton recorder. *Molecular Ecology*. https://doi.org/10.1111/mec.15587.
- Székely, D., Corfixen, N.L., Morch, L.L., Knudsen, S.W., McCarthy, M.L., Teilman, J., Heide-Jorgensen, M.P., Olsen, M.T. (2021). Environmental DNA captures the genetic diversity of bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*) in West Greenland. *Environmental DNA, 3*(1), 248-260.
- Takahara, T., Minamoto, T., Yamanaka, H., Doi, H., Kawabata, Z. (2012). Estimation of Fish Biomass using environmental DNA. *PLoS ONE, 7*(4).
- Thalinger, B., Kirschner, D., Putz, Y., Moritz, C., Schwarzenberger, R., Wanzenbock, J., Traugott, M. (2020). Lateral and longitudinal fish environmental DNA distribution in dynamic riverine habitats. *Environmental DNA, 3*(1), 305-318.
- Thomsen, P.F., Kielgast, J., Iversen, L.L., Wiuf, C., Rasmussen, M., Gilbert, T.P., Orlando, L., Willerslev, E. (2011). Monitoring endangered freshwater biodiversity by environmental DNA. *Molecular Ecology*, 21(11), 2565-2573.
- Thomsen, P.F., Kielgast, J., Iverson, J.L., Moller, P.R., Rasmussen, M., Willerslev, E. (2012). Detection of a Diverse Marine Fish Fauna Using Environmental DNA from Seawater Samples. *PLoS ONE*, *7*(8).
- Tillotson, M.D., Kelly, R.P., Duda, J.J., Marshal, H., Kralj, J., Quinn, T.P. (2018). Concentrations of environmental DNA (eDNA) reflect spawning salmon abundance at fine spatial and temporal scales. *Biological Conservation*, *220*, 1-11.
- Tingley, R., Coleman, R., Gecse, N., van Rooyen, A., Weeks, A.R. (2021). Accounting for false positive detections in occupancy studies based on environmental DNA: A case study of a threatened freshwater fish (*Galaxiella pusilla*). *Environmental DNA, 3*(2), 388-397.
- Trimbos, K.B., Cieraad, E., Schrama, M., Saarloos, A.I., Musters, J.M., Bertola, L.D., Bodegom, P.M. (2020). Stirring up the relationship between quantified environmental DNA concentrations and exoskeleton-shedding invertebrate densities. *Environmental DNA, 3*(3), 605-618.
- Tsuji, S. & Shibata, N. (2020). Identifying spawning events in fish by observing a spike in environmental DNA concentration after spawning. *Environmental DNA, 3*(1), 190-199.
- Turner, C.R., Uy, K.L., Everhart, R.C. (2015). Fish Environmental DNA is more concentrated in Aquatic Sediments Than Surface Water. *Biological Conservation, 182,* 93-102.

- Ulibarri, R.M., Bonar, S.A., Rees, C., Amberg, J., Ladell, B., Jackson, C. (2017). Comparing Efficiency of American Fisheries Society Standard Snorkeling Techniques to Environmental DNA Sampling Techniques. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, 37(3), 644-651.
- Valdivia-Carrillo, T., Rocha-Olivares, A., Reyes-Bonilla, H., Dominguez-Contreras, J.F., Munguia-Vega, A. (2021). Integrating eDNA metabarcoding and simultaneous underwater visual surveys to describe complex fish communities in a marine biodiversity hotspot. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 21(5), 1558-1574.
- van Ammon, U., Wood, S.A., Laroche, O., Zaiko, A., Lavery, S.D., Inglis, G.J., Pochon, X. (2019). Linking Environmental DNA and RNA for Improved Detection of the Marine Invasive Fanworm *Sabella spallanzanii*. *Frontiers in Marine Science, 6,* 621.
- van Rooyen, A., Miller, A.D., Clark, Z., Sherman, C.D.H., Butcher, P.A., Rizzari, J.R., Weeks, A.R. (2021). Development of an environmental DNA assay for detecting multiple shark species involved in human–shark conflicts in Australia. *Environmental DNA*.
- Vause, B.J., Morley, S.A., Fonseca, V.G., Jazdzewska, A., Ashton, G.V., Barnes, D.K.A., Giebner, H., Clark, M.S., Peck, L.S. (2019). Spatial and temporal dynamics of Antarctic shallow soft-bottom benthic communities: ecological drivers under climate change. *BMC Ecology*, 19(27).
- Vilaca, S.T., Grant, S.A., Beaty, L., Brunetti, C.R., Congram, M., Murray, D.L., Wilson, C.C., Kyle, C.J. (2019). Detection of spatiotemporal variation in ranavirus distribution using eDNA. *Environmental DNA*, 2(2), 210-220.
- Wacker, S., Fossoy, F., Larsen, B.M., Brandsegg, H., Sivertsgard, R., Karlsson, S. (2019). Downstream transport and seasonal variation in freshwater pearl mussel (*Margaritifera margaritifera*) eDNA concentration. *Environmental DNA*, 1(1), 64-73.
- Weitemier, K., Penaluna, B.E., Hauck, L.L., Longway, L.J., Garcia, T., Cronn, R. (2020). Estimating the genetic diversity of Pacific salmon and trout using multigene eDNA metabarcoding. *Molecular Ecology.*
- Weldon, L., O'Leary, C., Steer, M., Newton, L., Macdonald, H., Sargeant, S.L. (2020). A comparison of European eel *Anguilla anguilla* eDNA concentrations to fyke net catches in five Irish lakes. *Environmental DNA*, *2*(4), 587-600
- Weltz, K., Lyle, J.M., Ovenden, J., Morgan, J.A.T., Moreno, D.A., Semmens, J.M. (2017). Application of environmental DNA to detect an endangered marine skate species in the wild. *PLoS ONE.*
- West, K.M., Adam, A.A.S., White, N., Robbins, W.D., Barrow, D., Lane, A., Richards, Z.T., (2021). The applicability of eDNA metabarcoding approaches for sessile benthic surveying in the Kimberley region, north- western Australia. *Environmental DNA*.
- Wilcox, T.M., McKelvey, K.S., Young, M.K., Engkjer, Lance, R.F., Lahr, A., Eby, L.A., Schwartz, M.K., (2020). Parallel, targeted analysis of environmental samples via high-throughput quantitative PCR. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 544-553.

- Williams, M., O'Grady, J., Ball, B., Carlsson, J., Eyto, E., McGinnity, P., Jennings, E., Regan, F., Parle-McDermott, A. (2019). The application of CRISPR-Cas for single species identification from environmental DNA. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 19(5), 1106-1114.
- Wineland, S.M., Arrick, R.F., Welch, S.M., Pauley, T.K., Mosher, J.J., Apodaca, J.J., Olszack, M., Holmes, J.N., Waldron, J.L. (2019). Environmental DNA improves Eastern Hellbender (*Cryptobranchus alleganiensis alleganiensis*) detection over conventional sampling methods. *Environmental DNA*, 1(1), 86-96.
- Witzel, C.A., Taheri, A., Miller, B.T., Hardman, R.J., Withers, D.I., Spear, S.F., Sutton, W.B.(2020). Validation of an environmental DNA protocol to detect a stream-breeding amphibian, the Streamside Salamander (*Ambystoma barbouri*). *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 554-564
- Wood, S.A., Pochon, X., Laroche, O., von Ammon, U., Adamson, J., Zaiko, A. (2019). A comparison of droplet digital polymerase chain reaction (PCR), quantitative PCR and metabarcoding for species-specific detection in environmental DNA. *Mol Ecol Resour.*, 19(6), 1407-1419.
- Wood, Z.T., Erdman, B.F., York, G., Trial, J.G., Kinnison, M.T. (2020). Experimental assessment of optimal lotic eDNA sampling and assay multiplexing for a critically endangered fish. *Environmental DNA*, 2(4), 407-417.
- Wu, Q., Kawano, K., Ishikawa, T., Sakata, M.K., Nakao, R., Hiraiwa, M.K., Tsuji, S., Yamanaka, H., Minamoto, T. (2019). Habitat selection and migration of the common shrimp, *Palaemon paucidens* in Lake Biwa, Japan—An eDNA-based study. *Environmental DNA*, 1(1), 54-63.
- Yamamoto, S., Masuda, R., Sato, Y., Sado, T., Araki, H., Kondoh, M., Minamoto, T., Miya, M. (2017). Environmental DNA metabarcoding reveals local fish communities in a species-rich coastal sea. *Sci Rep*, 7, 40368. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep40368
- Yatsuyanagi, T., Ishida, R., Sakata, M.K., Kanbe, T., Mizumoto, H., Kobayashi, Y., Kamada, S., Namba, S., Nii, H., Minamoto, T., Araki, H. (2019). Environmental DNA monitoring for shortterm reproductive migration of endemic anadromous species, Shishamo smelt (*Spirinchus lanceolatus*). *Environmental DNA*, 2(2), 130-139.
- Zhang, S., Lu, Q., Wang, Y., Wang, X., Zhao, J., Yao, M. (2019). Assessment of fish communities using environmental DNA: Effect of spatial sampling design in lentic systems of different sizes. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 20(1), 242-255.
- Zhang, S., Zhao, J., Yao, M. (2020). A comprehensive and comparative evaluation of primers for metabarcoding eDNA from fish. *Methods in Ecology and Evolution, 11*(12), 1609-1625.
- Zhang, Y., Pavlovska, M., Stoica, E., Prekrasna, I., Yang, J., Slobodnik, J., Zhang, X., Dykyi, E. (2020). Holistic pelagic biodiversity monitoring of the Black Sea via eDNA metabarcoding approach: From bacteria to marine mammals. *Environment International, 135.*
- Zou, K., Chen, J., Ruan, H., Li, Z., Guo, W., Li, M., Liu, L. (2019). eDNA metabarcoding as a promising conservation tool for monitoring fish diversity in a coastal wetland of the Pearl River Estuary compared to bottom trawling. *Sci Total Environ*, 702, 134704. 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.134704.

Pacific Northwest National Laboratory

902 Battelle Boulevard P.O. Box 999 Richland, WA 99354 1-888-375-PNNL (7665)

www.pnnl.gov